

A manual on the best way to handle emergency protective orders in Texas



© Texas Advocacy Project, Inc. Reviewed 2012

Table of Contents

Introduction & Acknowledgements

Frequently Asked Questions

- What can an EPO do?
- Who can request an EPO?
- When is an EPO mandatory?
- Does the victim have to be present when an EPO is issued or requested?
- What must be proved to have an EPO granted?
- How long is an EPO effective?
- What constitutes a violation of an EPO?
- What is the penalty for an EPO violation?
- How can someone obtain a copy of an EPO?
- Can an EPO be renewed or extended?
- How does an EPO differ from a protective order and an ex parte order?
- What can a victim do if a peace officer refuses to file an EPO request?
- What happens if a child custody possession/access schedule conflicts with an FPO?

The Role of the Law Enforcement/Peace Officer Direct File or Officer-on-Scene Cases

• What can an officer bring to the scene of a domestic disturbance to help ensure that the victim is made aware of the EPO option?

- What does an officer need to receive from a victim to ensure that a proper motion for an EPO can be completed?
- What information should the officer provide to the magistrate to ensure that the magistrate is aware of a request for an EPO? Warrant cases
- How will the warrant inform the magistrate about an EPO request?

Crime Scene Evaluation

- Identifying the Victim
- Identifying the Offender
- Responding to the Scene

Effective Intervention with Battered Women

- Providing Effective Support
- 5 Things to Say to a Victim

pages 6-9

pages 4-5

pages 15-18

pages 10-14

pages 19-20

• Why Doesn't She Just Leave?

Magisterial Duties

- EPO Magistration Checklist
- Mandatory EPOs
- What Needs to Be in the Order
- What Must Be Done at Magistration
- What should the court consider when determining whether to issue an EPO on the "court's own motion"?

Bail, Personal Bond and Holds

- Personal Bond
- Bail
- Holds
- Uses for 24 48 Hour Hold
- Victim Notification

Victim Advocacy

- Initial Victim Contact
- Required EPO Information
- Identifying Information
- Protected Addresses
- Length of EPO
- Frequently Asked Questions
- Safety Planning
- Referrals

Crime Victim's Rights

- What are "crime victim's rights"?
- How does a victim find out about their rights?
- What about victim notification when offender is released?
- What is the Crime Victim's Compensation Fund?
- Who qualifies for Crime Victim's Compensation?
- What crimes are covered by Crime Victim's Compensation?

Criminal Charges in Family Violence

- Assault Texas Penal Code §22.01
- Aggravated Assault Texas Penal Code §22.02
- Sexual Assault Texas Penal Code §22.011
- Aggravated Sexual Assault Texas Penal Code §22.021
- Terroristic Threat Texas Penal Code §22.07
- Harassment Texas Penal Code §42.07
- Stalking Texas Penal Code §42.072

pages 21-25

pages 26-30

pages 38-40

pages 31-37

pages 41-45

 Continuous Violence Against the Family Violation of a Protective Order – Texas Penal Code §25.07 	
 Statutes Concerning Family Violence Unlawful Possession of Firearm Terroristic Threat Harassment Stalking Continuous Violence Against the Family Assault Sexual Assault Aggravated Sexual Assault Violation of a Protective Order – Texas Penal Code 	pages 46-60
Case Law	pages 61-62
 How to Modify an Emergency Protective Order Unwarranted Modifications Modification Hearings Jurisdiction Motion to Modify Elements Required Role of the Prosecutor Role of the Defense Attorney Role of the Judge Modification of a Mandatory EPO Order Modifying an EPO Sample Motion to Modify EPO 	pages 63-69
Best Practices in Handling EPO Paperwork	page 70
 Collaboration and Partnerships Collaboration in Austin: The Travis County Family Violence Protection Team 	pages 71-72
 Sample Documents/Appendix Risk/Lethality Assessment Assault Victim Statement TCIC Data Entry Form Motion for an Emergency Protection Order Emergency Protection Order Emergency Protection Order - Spanish CVC Application 	pages 73-100

Introduction

Approximately one in three American women has been physically or sexually abused by an intimate partner. There is nothing simple about domestic violence. Trying to understand the dynamics of an abusive relationship and breaking the existing social paradigms that encourage interpersonal violence are challenges actors in the legal system face every day. The material included in this manual aims to provide ideas and guidelines for law enforcement, advocates and attorneys who are trying to aid families dealing with this epidemic.

The statute authorizing the Magistrate's Order of Emergency Protection, more commonly known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO), can be found under the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.292. The order is issued during magistration (arraignment) of a defendant arrested for a family violence offense. As of 2011, an EPO may also be requested in cases of sexual assault, aggravated sexual assault, and stalking as defined by §§22.011, 22.021, and 42.072 of the Penal Code. The law allows for several ways that the emergency protective order can be requested; the victim of the alleged assault or the victim's guardian may request the order; and an attorney representing the state or a peace officer may request the order on the victim's behalf. Generally speaking, a victim does not make an in-person or written request to a judge, but rather articulates the request to a peace officer or advocate who is familiar with the system and is able to provide the information to the judge in a timely manner. The order may also be issued by the magistrate on the court's own motion. In certain circumstances – when the assault has resulted in serious bodily injury or when a deadly weapon was brandished or displayed during the commission of the assault - the order is mandated by law.

There are various ways that the order may be requested and each route involves different actors. In each instance there are several steps that must be taken to ensure the request is successfully articulated to the magistrate. This manual will detail the processes involved leading up to the issuance of an EPO highlighting the steps required of each person involved with requesting the order. The manual strives to encourage best practices possible in handling EPOs. Please note that throughout this manual, the personal pronoun "she" will be used to describe the victim, since the majority of domestic violence survivors are female.

Texas Advocacy Project, Inc. is a statewide, nonprofit legal organization with a mission to provide free legal advice, expand legal education, and promote access to justice for Texas women in need. One of the major initiatives created by the agency is the Emergency Protection Order Program. Under this program attorneys are stationed at the Austin Police Department's Arrest Review facility where they review all family violence related arrests on a daily basis. The attorneys contact each victim to inform her of the legal resources available and advocate to the magistrate for the granting of an Emergency Protection Order if requested. Other forms of advocacy offered through this program include safety planning with the victim and her family, referring the victim to appropriate agencies, and assessing the need for emergency shelter or complete relocation.

Acknowledgements

"EPO in a Box" is a product of Texas Advocacy Project. The bulk of the writing and research was done by former EPO Program director, Alicia Ryan Crowley, JD, and completed by the then-director, Elma Garcia, JD. This project was originally funded through grants from the RGK Foundation, Office of the Attorney General of Texas, and the Texas Health and Humans Services Special Non-Residential Family Violence Program. Special thanks to Diana Philip for editing and pushing the initial project to its completion. This manual is used as part of the two-hour "EPO on a Box" seminars that the EPO Program provides to legal personnel in Texas counties regarding the best practices in handling EPOs. To request seminar in your county, please contact US at a info@TexasAdvocacyProject.org

First published October 2005, revised September 2006, October 2007, February 2009, and August 2012.

Frequently Asked Questions

Below is a list of commonly received questions regarding the Magistrate's Order of Emergency Protection, more commonly known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO). Hopefully this list will answer any questions raised by this manual, if not, please feel free to email Texas Advocacy project at info@TexasAdvocacyProject.org

What can an EPO do?

An EPO can prohibit the offender from:

- 1. Committing family violence or an act in furtherance of an offense under §§ 22.011 (Sexual Assault), 22.021 (Aggravated Sexual Assault), or 42.072 (Stalking) of the Texas Penal Code.
- Communicating directly with the victim or with a member of the victim's family or household in a threatening or harassing manner; and/or communicating a threat through any other person to the victim or member of the victim's family/household.
- 3. Going with a minimum distance (usually 200 yards) of the victim's or member of the victim's family's:
 - a. Residence
 - b. Place of Employment
 - c. Child care facility and/or School and Residence if different than above.

Who can request an EPO?

The EPO can be requested in the following ways:

- 1. By the victim of the alleged family violence offense;
- 2. By a guardian of the victim;
- 3. By an attorney representing the state and
- 4. By a peace officer.

The court may also issue the order on its own motion; in certain circumstances, the order will be mandated by law.

When is an EPO mandatory?

An EPO is mandatory if the offender is arrested for an offense that involved either:

1. serious bodily injury as defined by the Texas Penal Code, or

2. the use or exhibition of a deadly weapon during the commission of an assault.

Does the victim have to be present when an EPO is issued or requested?

No, the victim is not required to be present in court when the order is issued and may request the order over the telephone or through one of the above mentioned agents. There is no separate application process required of the victim.

What must be proved to have an EPO granted?

An arrest for a family violence offense alone should be enough to support the issuance of an EPO. Since an EPO is to be used to help prevent future violence, an indication from the victim or officer that the victim fears further violence may further support the request. In some cases, the magistrate may be able to determine from the facts alone that future violence is likely. The EPO statute does not require a certain burden of proof. However, probable cause that the offense was committed is required for an officer to make an arrest.

How long is an EPO effective?

Depending on the circumstances of the case, the magistrate may issue the order for a minimum of 31 days and a maximum of 91 days. When a deadly weapon has been displayed, the order must be issued for a minimum of 61 days and may last up to 91 days. How long the order is issued within this time frame is within the judge's discretion. A peace officer, victim advocate, or prosecuting attorney may provide additional information that would compel a magistrate to issue an order lasting for the maximum time allowed.

For example: If the victim does not have transportation to get herself to the appropriate agency to apply for a long term protective order, a longer order would be helpful, allowing the victim the additional time to make other arrangements to increase her safety.

What constitutes a violation of an EPO?

Since the EPO forbids the offender from going within a stated distance of particularly identified addresses, any time the offender comes within the restricted zones he is in violation of the EPO. The order also forbids harassing or threatening communication; therefore, if the offender harasses the victim with telephone calls, emails, or letters, a violation has taken place. If the offender threatens the victim in any manner (written or oral) he is in violation of the order. The order also prohibits any further acts of family violence. The conduct prohibited by the order – threatening or harassing communication and further acts of family violence – are criminal offenses on their own, regardless of whether there is an EPO in place. However, the charge for violating the EPO may be a higher charge than the underlying offense standing alone.

For example: If the offender commits a class A assault while there is an active protective order, the charge for violating the protective order by assault will be a 3rd degree felony. The offender can be charged with both offenses – the class A Assault and the 3rd degree felony Violation of Protective Order.

What is the penalty for an EPO violation?

A violation of an EPO is generally a class A misdemeanor with the possibility of jail time up to one year and/or a fine up to \$4,000. If the offender has previously been convicted for a violation two or more times, or has violated the protective order by committing an assault or the offense of stalking, the violation is then a third degree felony punishable by two to ten years confinement and up to \$10,000 in fines (Texas Penal Code § 25.07).

How can someone obtain a copy of an EPO?

Under Article 17.292(h) of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, copies of the order are to be sent to the chief of police in the municipality where the protected person(s) resides or the sheriff of the county where the person resides. The clerk of the court is ordered to send a copy of the order to the victim. If the victim needs to obtain additional copies she should contact the clerk of the court, the protected person should check with the police department or sheriff's office. The victim liaisons with those offices should be able to supply a copy of the order. In some counties the original order is placed in the offender's criminal file.

Can an EPO be renewed or extended?

An EPO cannot be extended or renewed. It is recommended that a protected person seek a two-year protective order while an EPO is in place so that there will be an overlap in the orders.

How does an EPO differ from a protective order and an ex parte order?

An EPO is a short-term, criminally enforceable protective order. A "regular" protective order is generally in effect for two years and not all parts of the order are criminally enforceable. An ex parte order is a temporary order that a victim receives when she goes to apply for a two-year order. The ex parte order is not criminally enforceable.

What can a victim do if a peace officer refuses to file an EPO request?

If a police officer refuses to request an order on behalf of a victim, the victim should contact the victim services division of the police department and make the request through the victim assistance coordinator. If there is no victim division or legal advocate readily available in the local family violence shelter or outreach center, the victim may call the court where the defendant will be magistrated and make the request directly to the magistrate. There is a limited period of time, however, to make this request. This is why it is essential for the legal community to ensure that in such situations there is a system in place to ensure that the victim's request will be communicated to the magistrate in time to issue the order.

What happens if a child custody possession/access schedule conflicts with an EPO?

The EPO supersedes any conflicting custody orders for the one to three months the EPO is in effect. The EPO only supersedes the parts of the order that directly pertain to the child.

For example: The EPO tells the offender (Dad) that he is not to go within 200 yards of Mom's residence and Mom is the primary conservator. The offender is to have weekly visitation with child according to the child custody order. The EPO does not forbid Dad from exercising his right to possession, but does forbid the offender from going to Mom's residence to pick-up the child (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.292(f)).

The Role of the Law Enforcement/Peace Officer

In order for law enforcement to be most effective when issuing a Magistrate's Order for Emergency Protection, otherwise known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO), it is essential that the officer responding to the scene of a family violence disturbance understand how an **EPO may increase the victim's safety**. Although the Texas Commission on Law Enforcement Officer Standards and Education (TCLEOSE) requires a certain number of hours of domestic violence training, it is imperative that law enforcement also receive direct training on the legal resources available to victims of domestic violence. This section covers the officer's role in requesting an EPO on behalf of a victim following an arrest for a family violence offense.

Direct File or Officer-on-Scene Cases

It is recommended that patrol officers have several items readily accessible to them to aid when on the scene of a family violence arrest. These will be useful when recording the information necessary to complete the paperwork for an EPO and providing the victim information on available legal resources. Generally, a combination of these items will be used at the scene.

What can an officer bring to the scene of a domestic disturbance to help ensure that the victim is made aware of the EPO option?

- A Victim Services Pamphlet or Palm Card. This can be left with the victim and family members after an arrest is made for an offense involving domestic violence. It will usually contain a list of Texas Crime Victim's Rights, information on obtaining an EPO as well as a two-year protective order, and local resource telephone numbers, including domestic violence shelters, counseling centers and drug/alcohol treatment programs. It can also include information on obtaining Crime Victims Compensation. It is recommended that the officer record the offense/report number on the card so that the victim may follow up with the police department.
- Assault Victim Statement. At the scene, the victim will be asked by the officer to answer questions pertaining to the assault. Including a question in this statement inquiring whether the victim would like to request an EPO will both remind the officer to ask the victim about the order and will inform the judge during arraignment or magistration whether or not the order has been requested. The EPO question can be presented on a separate document or can be part of a "Risk/Lethality Assessment."

Risk/Lethality Assessment. A "risk" or "lethality" assessment is a • group of questions used by victim advocates, law enforcement, and attorneys to help determine the level of risk of physical harm within an abusive relationship. It is by no means the sole or best indicator of whether a victim is in greater or lesser danger of being killed by her abuser, but it does highlight potential warning signs indicating whether an abuser is more likely to kill. (See the sample documents/appendix section, pg. 64, for the risk/lethality assessment document used by the Austin Police Department.) The assessment contains numerous questions about an abuser's past behavior and tendency towards violence. It can also include questions about any protective order the victim has had against her abuser as well as any other type of current or past court order affecting the interpersonal relationship, including divorce or child custody orders. Knowledge of previous court orders can help the officer determine whether he or she should complete the paperwork necessary to make a motion for an EPO. However, this does not mean that the absence of prior abusive history or court orders indicates the victim is not in danger. As with the other factors that should be considered, the existence of prior court orders must be considered with regard to the totality of circumstances.

What does an officer need to receive from a victim to ensure that a proper motion for an EPO can be completed?

Once the victim is aware of the option to request an EPO, the officer must gather all the information needed to ensure the documents requesting the EPO (or "the motion") will be complete. (See the <u>sample documents/appendix</u> <u>section</u> for sample motion used by APD.) A motion generally looks very similar to the final EPO and therefore contains the same information that will be found in the order. Because the motion may be the only documentation that the magistrate has to rely on, it is imperative that the officer gather all necessary information to complete the motion.

There are three main parts to an EPO motion:

- Victim Information. All protected people listed on the order must have DOB (date of birth), race and gender information. This allows an officer confronted with the order to make sure that the person claiming to be protected is actually that person.
- **Suspect Information**. This also includes name, DOB, race and gender. In addition other identifiers such as height, weight, hair length and color, and eye color should also be listed.

• **Protected Addresses.** For each location that the victim needs protected (home, work, school, and daycare) the officer must provide the complete address including zip code.

On the EPO motion, there is usually a place to mark whether or not the victim would like the protected address to remain **confidential**. If the victim is planning on relocating to an address of which the suspect is not already familiar, the officer can choose to mark the address "confidential". It must be stressed that although the law allows for an address to be kept confidential, some judges will not accept an order without a known address. This is because due process concerns are raised when a person is told to stay away from a certain place without disclosing the protected location. If the victim is relocating, the officer should discuss with her the option of not listing ANY address on the order. If the victim feels safe and comfortable doing so, this may be a better option. It is important that the officer explain to the victim that marking an address confidential on an EPO motion does not guarantee that the address will not be disclosed to the suspect. This allows the victim to make a fully informed choice as to the addresses she would like protected.

For example: If the victim chooses to go to the local shelter or to another undisclosed address she must decide whether this address should be listed on the EPO. If the address is listed, her new location will be revealed to the suspect. However, by listing the address, it can be protected by the order and the abuser can be arrested for coming within a certain distance of the shelter. In this circumstance, it is extremely important to determine whether listing the address would increase the victim's safety or whether it may actually increase her risk of danger. When making this determination it is important to consider the severity of the offense, the abuser's past history of violence, the abuser's criminal history, the risk/lethality assessment, if one is available, and any other relevant circumstances. If the victims is attempting to re-locate and has legitimate concerns that the abuser will attempt to find her and disregard the order, the victim's address should be left confidential. Listing the victim's address will alert the abuser to her new location, which may increase her risk of danger, particularly if the abuser is not likely to follow the order.

In addition to the information necessary to complete the motion, the officer also needs to record contact information for the victim. This should include all of the victim's telephone numbers as well as any alternative or emergency numbers. It is especially important to note alternative means to contact the victim when she does not have a home or cell phone. To help protect the victim's privacy and safety, each telephone number should be accompanied by a note indicating whether it is safe to leave a message at the number and/or if there are certain times that the victim can or cannot be reached.

What information should the officer provide to the magistrate to ensure that the magistrate is aware that an EPO has been requested?

After an arrest is made for a family violence offense, the officer will be required to complete and turn in certain paperwork. Each item that is turned in (this generally includes the **probable cause affidavit**, **criminal history** and **assault victim statement**) may be used to either indicate or support the request for an EPO. It is advised that the officer either make mention of the EPO request on the assault victim statement or as a separate line in the probable cause affidavit. Most importantly the officer needs to completely fill out the motion for an EPO and ensure the motion accompanies the probable cause affidavit when sent to the magistrate. The motion is the primary indication to the magistrate that the EPO has been requested.

Warrant cases

When a suspect leaves the scene of a family violence disturbance and is not arrested at the time of the incident, a warrant will be issued for the suspect. If this occurs, there are additional ways to ensure that the request for an EPO will be made to the magistrate once the suspect is arrested. First, the officer should interview the victim at the scene in order to gather the required information as mentioned above. Next, the officer or detective assigned to the case must be sure to follow up with the victim to update the information that was provided at the scene. If the victim has already requested an EPO be issued upon arrest, she may have updated address or contact information to be used on the order.

How will the warrant inform the magistrate about an EPO request?

When a suspect is arrested on a warrant, it is often more difficult to inform the magistrate that the order has been requested by the officer on behalf of the victim. This is because the warrant often contains only the information needed to establish probable cause. The paperwork rarely includes an assault victim statement or any other contact information for the victim.

If the magistrate typically only receives the warrant/probable cause affidavit on a family violence arrest then a system MUST be developed to alert the magistrate if a request for an EPO has been made. For example, in Travis County the detective working the case attaches a completed EPO (not a motion) to the warrant. When the suspect is apprehended, the warrant office is notified and the completed EPO is faxed to the jail so that it can be presented to the magistrate along with the warrant. This notifies the magistrate of the request and provides the information needed to complete the order.

It is imperative in warrant cases that the magistrate has some victim information. Attaching the completed EPO to the warrant greatly increases the odds that an order will be issued. Below are other suggestions on how to notify the magistrate that an EPO is requested on a warrant case. These generally require that law enforcement must coordinate with at least two other entities - the agency that runs the jail and the magistrate.

- Include the EPO motion with warrant
- Notify the jail that an EPO is requested so they can inform the magistrate
- Notify warrant office and have them fax the motion to court
- Notify the arresting officer (maybe by computer) that the EPO is requested so that the arresting officer can file a motion for the order
- Speak directly with the magistrate following the suspect's arrest.

Crime Scene Evaluation - A general approach for law enforcement officers when they arrive at the scene of a domestic disturbance.

Identifying the Victim

Look for...

- Injuries that do not match the stated cause.
- A partner who speaks for the alleged victim, won't leave her side, or interrupts the victim constantly.
- Self-blame by the victim "I was late getting dinner ready."
- Denial or minimization of abuse.
- Acceptance of the offender's rationalization for the violence "He told me I was out of control and needed to be calmed down."
- Low self-esteem this can be illustrated by expressions of embarrassment because of the abuse, shame that she is having to reach out to strangers for help, or shame that she was unable to keep the relationship together. These are all reflective of blaming herself for the violence.
- Forced emotional or economical dependency.
- Belief that her partner is omnipotent they can do anything they want and always have the right to do so.
- Isolation from family and friends.
- Hypersensitivity to partner's wants, needs and emotions.
- Rigid gender roles.

***Victims may be any race, class, sex, profession or sexual orientation. ANYONE CAN BE A VICTIM. ***

Identifying the Offender

Look For...

- A crime scene that does not match the offender's statement.
- Injuries that do not match the stated cause.
- Minimization of the violence OR denial that any violence occurred.
- Projection of blame "She made me do it." OR blames others for his feelings and behavior.
- Apologetic to victim, promises to change behavior.
- Controlling and/or manipulative behavior.
- Unrealistic expectations of the other partner or children. He expects her to be the perfect wife, mother and lover.
- Cruelty to children.
- Cruelty to animals.
- Jealousy or continued accusations of cheating Extreme jealousy is a sign of insecurity and possessiveness. A certain amount of jealousy may be present in a healthy, non-abusive relationship. In an abusive relationship an excessive level may exist; this may be illustrated by a complete lack of trust, including always checking to see if the partner has been with who she says she is with, checking call logs on her cell phone, or checking emails.
- Hypersensitivity.
- Rigid gender roles. Also termed "male privilege" where he sees his female partner as inferior to men and/or unable to function without a relationship with a man.

*** Abusers may be congenial, charming, articulate, social people of any race, sex, class or sexual orientation. **

Responding to the Scene

- Separate the parties and interview each party alone.
- Examine the scene what has been broken, torn, destroyed...
- Talk with all witnesses and children. Children exposed to family violence may exhibit some of the following behaviors:
 - May be withdrawn or clingy, depressed or irritable.
 - Increased startle response jumps at "everything" or seems constantly on edge.

Be aware that a child that witnesses abuse can also seem very friendly and secure. The child may have found that this is the best way to deal with the emotions.

- Regressive behavior. For example, the child may revert to wearing diapers after a successful period of toilet training.
- Nightmares.
- Difficulty eating and sleeping.
- Narrow range of emotions.
- Make an Assault Victim Statement (AVS) available to the victim. This may be given to the victim at the scene by an officer or victim advocate. The information contained in the form is essential for helping the victim increase her level of safety. The AVS will often ask about past violence (both reported and unreported incidents), names and contact information for witnesses and children, as well as information relating to how the assault took place.
- Review available family violence resources with the victim including the county's family violence shelter and crisis center and any other resources the victim may need to escape the abuse such as Legal Aid or the local agency handling two-year protective orders.
- Advise the victim of her right to request a Magistrates Order for Emergency Protection (also referred to as an EPO). The arresting officer can file a motion on the victim's behalf with the probable cause affidavit. Advocates can encourage the victim to contact the appropriate agency or person to make the request.
- Safety Plan with the victim. Safety planning can be done by anyone at the scene: Police/Sheriff's officer, crises counselor, or advocate. A safety plan should inform the victim of ways to increase her personal safety such as:
 - varying her daily routine,
 - changing locks at the home and/or work place,
 - carrying a disposable camera,

- contacting friends, family and neighbors to inform them of her situation so that they can watch out for the offender, and
- keeping children's and her personal records in a place where they can be easily located if the victim has to escape with little notice.

A safety plan can also encourage the victim to apply for a protective order.

• If there is no crisis team available, there are several state and national organizations that the victim can call to receive help. This manual includes information on these organizations in the appendix.

Effective Intervention with Battered Women

Providing Effective Support:

- 1. Allow her to tell her story. Let her know you believe her and want to listen.
- 2. Allow her to express her feelings. She has a right to be angry, scared, etc....This may be the first time she is feeling safe enough to express anger over her victimization.
- 3. **Express your concern for her safety and the safety of her children.** She may often deny that abuse has occurred or deny the level of danger to herself and/or her children. She may be in extreme danger from her abuser. Help her explore how she might increase her level of safety.
- 4. Let her know that help is available. Keep information at hand to share with her about help lines, shelters, counseling and other resources.
- 5. **Reinforce the idea that nobody deserves to be beaten**. Remind her that she is not the cause of the beatings. She is his excuse. Changing her behavior in the relationship will not stop his violence.
- 6. **Realize that she may be embarrassed and humiliated about the abuse.** She may have left the relationship before and may be afraid that people will not believe her this time. Since she may feel that the responsibility for the relationship is hers, she may think the abuse is her fault. She may have denied the abuse at one time, but now wants help. Support her desire for help now.

5 Things to Say to a Victim

- You do not deserve to be abused.
- I am afraid for your safety.
- I am afraid for the safety of your children.
- It will only get worse.
- \circ I/We are here for you when you are ready to leave.

Why Doesn't She Just Leave?

Many people ask why the victim does not just walk away from the abusive relationship. To a healthy person in a healthy relationship it may seem unbelievable that an individual would "willingly" go back to their abuser, but there are many reasons the victim may feel that she cannot leave:

- The first 24/48 hours after leaving an abusive partner are the most dangerous; the victim may fear further physical harm that is worse than what she is currently enduring.
- Fear of losing the children.
- Fear of being without a mate or partner.
- Love for the partner and hope he will change. He says he will go to counseling/get help.
- Afraid of Failure The victim may fear that family, friends and/or the community, will believe it was "her fault."
- Feelings of embarrassment or shame.
- Lack of Financial Resources.
- Possible negative responses from the community, police, courts, social workers and/or the religious community.
- Language or disability barriers.
- Fear of the unknown.
- Self-blame for the violence; the victim may think she deserves the abuse.
- Religious beliefs.
- Cultural beliefs "This is accepted/not illegal where I come from."
- Fear that the abuser may make a false report to the police or CPS.

** You can never underestimate the power and control that an abuser has over the victim. You can never underestimate the fear. Even if you think any sane person would leave the relationship, understand that the victim does not necessarily feel like she has anything to gain by being away from her abuser. People do not stay in abusive relationships because they are ignorant, uneducated or stupid.

Magisterial Duties

After an arrest involving family violence, sexual assault under § 22.011, aggravated sexual assault under § 22.021, or stalking under Article 42.072 of the Texas Penal Code, a magistrate may execute an emergency protective order (EPO) **effective for at least 31 days**, and under certain circumstances up to 91 days, in accordance with Article 17.292 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure. The order may have been requested by the victim or on behalf of the victim, may be entered upon the magistrate's own motion or may be required by law. If an order is issued, it must be issued at the time the defendant appears before the magistrate. The magistrate may also suspend the defendant's license to carry a concealed handgun issued under §411.177 of the Government Code.

Whether or not an EPO is issued will depend upon many factors. First and foremost is whether the magistrate has been provided with complete and accurate information in the documents completed by law enforcement or victim assistance personnel to finalize an order. If the arresting officer or victim has requested the EPO, the magistrate may only need to transfer the information provided to a formal court order. If no EPO has been requested, the magistrate may find that one should have been due to the circumstances of the case. In this situation, the magistrate will have to collect the required information in order to issue the order.

EPO Magistration Checklist

Below are factors the magistrate should consider when deciding whether or not to issue an EPO:

- Determine if any of the following persons are available:
 - A peace officer involved in the arrest;
 - An attorney representing the State of Texas;
 - The victim; or
 - The guardian of the victim.

If any of the above is available, the magistrate should consider requesting the presence of one or more of the above or make contact with them to obtain more information regarding the circumstances surrounding the arrest.

- Determine if the case involves "family violence" as defined by sections 71.004 and 71.0021 of the Texas Family Code, such as:
 - An act or threat of violence by one member of a family or household against another member of a family or household.
 - Abuse of a child of the family or household by a member of the family or household.

 An act of dating violence, as victim and defendant have a dating relationship (more than a casual acquaintanceship or ordinary fraternization).

In addition, any information supporting the arrest of the defendant that is provided to the magistrate must also be considered when making the determination of whether or not an EPO should be issued. Supporting documents may include assault victim statements, risk/lethality assessments and EPO motions.

Mandatory EPOs

Article 17.292 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure outlines the times when a magistrate **shall** issue an order for emergency protection. They are offenses involving:

- > serious bodily injury to the victim; or
- > the **use or exhibition of a deadly weapon** during the commission of an assault.

When the offense involves the use or exhibition of a weapon, the magistrate is required to issue the order for a minimum of 61 days and **may issue the order for up to 91 days**.

What Needs to Be in the Order

- Identify the:
 - victim
 - members of the victim's family or household
 - children
- Identify the:
 - residence
 - place of employment or business; and
 - school or child care facility where a child to be protected by the order is in attendance or is enrolled.
- Determine the minimum distances the defendant must maintain from each location. Common distances are 500 feet and 200 yards.
- Determine whether any children should be protected by the order. All members of the victim's family and household fall under the protection of the order, but if a school or daycare is specifically identified then the child(ren) should also be listed.

- Determine if possession of firearms should be prohibited. Magistrates should note if the defendant is a peace officer.
 - ** While the magistrate appears to have discretion to prohibit the possession of firearms in the CCP, the Penal Code 46.04 appears to make possession of a firearm by a person subject to a magistrate's protective order illegal regardless of the content of the order.
- Identify the defendant on the order by DOB (date of birth), and other physical descriptors such as race, ethnicity, height, weight, and hair and eye color. If the defendant has a driver's license or ID number, this should also be included.

What Must Be Done at Magistration

- Explain the contents and meaning of the order to the defendant.
 - The order must contain the following statements printed in bold type or in capital letters:

A VIOLATION OF THIS ORDER BY COMMISSION OF AN ACT PROHIBITED BY THE ORDER MAY BE PUNISHABLE BY A FINE OF AS MUCH AS \$4,000 OR BY CONFINEMENT IN JAIL FOR AS LONG AS ONE YEAR OR BY BOTH. AN ACT THAT **RESULTS IN FAMILY VIOLENCE OR A STALKING OFFENSE** MAY BE PROSECUTED AS A SEPARATE MISDEMEANOR OR FELONY OFFENSE. IF THE ACT IS PROSECUTED AS A SEPARATE FELONY OFFENSE, IT IS PUNISHABLE BY CONFINEMENT IN PRISON FOR AT LEAST TWO YEARS. THE POSSESSION OF A FIREARM BY A PERSON, OTHER THAN A PEACE OFFICER, AS DEFINED BY SECTION 1.07, PENAL CODE, ACTIVELY ENGAGED IN EMPLOYMENT AS A SWORN FULL-TIME. PAID EMPLOYEE OF A STATE AGENCY OR POLITICAL SUBDIVISION, WHO IS SUBJECT TO THIS ORDER MAY BE PROSECUTED AS A SEPARATE OFFENSE PUNISHABLE BY CONFINEMENT OR IMRPISONMENT.

NO PERSON, INCLUDING A PERSON WHO IS PROTECTED BY THIS ORDER, MAY GIVE PERMISSION TO ANYONE TO IGNORE OR VIOLATE ANY PROVISION OF THIS ORDER. DURING THE TIME IN WHICH THIS ORDER IS VALID, EVERY PROVISION OF THIS ORDER IS IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT UNLESS A COURT CHANGES THE ORDER.

• Ensure that a copy of the order is served on the defendant, and that he or she signs the acknowledgment.

- File the original order and acknowledgment with the court clerk.
- Ensure that a copy of the order is sent to the following:
 - The victim
 - The Department of Public Safety
 - The chief of police in the municipality or the sheriff in the county where the protected person resides.

What should the court consider when determining whether to issue an EPO on the "court's own motion"?

If the magistrate is presented with paperwork from the arresting officer on a family violence offense that does not include a motion for an EPO and does not mention whether or not the victim would like to request one, the court can enter an EPO on the **court's own motion**. The magistrate can utilize the paperwork presented at arraignment or magistration and consider any other relevant information available in order to make an informed decision. Alternatively, if the victim has clearly indicated that she is not requesting an order, the magistrate may choose to issue the order against the victim's wishes if the determination is made that the circumstances warrant the issuance of an EPO.

A key document for the magistrate to consider is the **assault victim statement**. The magistrate may not always be provided this document at the time when the probable cause affidavit is submitted, but can request a copy either through the arresting agency or the prosecuting office (the county or district attorney's office). The assault victim statement will hopefully provide the magistrate with insight into the relationship. It may include questions regarding past violence or the victim's state of mind/physical state after the assault. If the victim is classified as "fearful" or "scared" on the statement, this may indicate the need for protection.

Another factor the magistrate should take into consideration is whether the **victim is pregnant.** This information may be mentioned in the probable cause affidavit or the assault victim statement. Studies have shown that a pregnant victim is more likely to be abused or face heightened incidences of abuse. If the magistrate chooses to call the victim, this information should be confirmed and taken into consideration.

The magistrate must also consider whether or not the victim has recently sought to separate from the defendant or end the relationship. The end of or the threat to end the relationship is another factor that may lead to a heightened incidence of violence.

Another source of information is the **risk/lethality assessment**. This assessment serves multiple functions and is a way for the magistrate to assess the most appropriate intervention or service necessary for the victim. A simple assessment considers nine characteristics of abusers. There is reason to believe

that there is an increased risk to the victim if many of these characteristics are identified in the offender. It is not predictive, but it does provide a baseline measure from which to work when determining whether or not to issue an EPO.

- 1. Does he have a history of threats of attempted homicide or suicide? Has he discussed murder/suicide pacts with the victim?
- 2. Is he depressed? Are there particularly stressful life events going on unemployment, poverty, death of a loved one, or a job change? Does he have a history of mental illness?
- 3. Does he have weapons or access to weapons?
- 4. Is he obsessed with the victim? Does he feel that he cannot live without her? Is he socially isolated, and does he feel hopeless about a future without her?
- 5. Does he express rage about her leaving?
- 6. Is he involved with or addicted to drugs and/or alcohol?
- 7. Is he stalking her? Does he continually harass her? Will he refuse to leave her alone?
- 8. Is there an escalation in his threats and/or actual physical violence?

9. Does he have access to her? Does he know her location? Can he get to her?

These factors must be considered within a totality of the circumstances. Although there is no exact formula to predict lethal behavior, when exhibited, these indicators warrant concern and may illustrate the need for an emergency protective order.

Bail, Personal Bond and Holds

Although it may seem that the legal system is at odds with victims of family violence because of its complex nature, the legislation defining domestic violence laws is broad and gives great power to the judiciary in protecting the victim. Within the legal system there are several instances where the magistrate is given the opportunity to address victim safety, including setting conditions of release for the offender and/or providing legal protection for the victim. The setting of **bail** or the granting of a **personal bond** is one of the first times during a family violence arrest that the magistrate can act to protect the victim and the community.

There are four ways in which a defendant can get himself out of jail after an arrest: personal bond without an attorney, personal bond with an attorney, using a surety to post bond (like a bondsman), or paying the bond amount to the court in full. If the defendant is released on a personal bond then the court can maintain more control over the defendant. If the defendant uses a bondsman or bails himself out, then he has no duty to the court other than to appear when required. Bondsmen do have the authority to place restriction(s) on a client; however, the duty to abide by any conditions owed is to the bondsman and not the court.

Personal Bond

Personal bond is governed by the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.03 and allows for a defendant to be released on a personal bond without having to pay the 10-20% that would be charged by a bails bondsman. Essentially, the defendant is released without putting up any money and is then under the supervision of the office posting the personal bond.

Release on personal bond has both advantages and disadvantages. The most advantageous aspect of the personal bond is that the court is able to place conditions on release that can positively affect a victim of family violence. These conditions may include: a "no contact with victim" mandate, family violence evaluation through a licensed facilitator, completion of a batterer intervention and prevention program (also called "diversion programs"), and drug and/or alcohol counseling. The defendant may also be placed on pre-trial supervision, which generally includes reporting to a pre-trial officer on a regular basis.

In order for an offender to receive a personal bond, he must be able to satisfy the criteria set forth in Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.04. In addition, the office overseeing the personal bond may have other qualifying criteria. With regard to the victim's safety, the most common condition for release on personal bond after a family violence arrest is requiring that the victim recommend or agree to the granting of a personal bond. **Personal bond should generally NOT be granted if the victim is fearful for her safety upon the**

defendant's release. This is primarily because a defendant released on personal bond will usually get out of jail more quickly than someone who needs a bail bondsman or who must come up with the total bail amount. This leaves the victim with less time to get to a safe location, apply for a protective order or access other victim service resources.

The issuance of the Magistrate's Order for Emergency Protection, otherwise known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO), may affect the granting of personal bond. If/when the victim is consulted regarding a personal bond and she tells the office handling the bond (such as pre-trial services) that an EPO will be issued, personal bond for the defendant may not be recommended for two reasons. The first is because the EPO usually forbids the defendant from returning to the victim's residence, which is often also the defendant's residence. If the defendant is unable to provide an address where he will be staying, personal bond will be denied. Second, victims are usually asked whether or not they are fearful of the defendant or concerned that he may pose a threat upon release. The presence of an EPO is an indication that the victim is fearful for her safety. If the victim indicates that she is afraid of the defendant or is concerned about her safety, a personal bond generally will not be recommended. However, even when the victim has concerns about her safety, she still may agree to a personal bond if she has requested an EPO. The issuance of the EPO may increase her sense of safety so that she is less fearful because of the protection offered by the order. A victim may also support a personal bond for financial reasons.

It should be noted however that even if the office that handles personal bond declines to recommend the bond to the magistrate, the magistrate may choose to grant the bond over the recommendation. This typically happens when the defendant has hired an attorney and the attorney approaches the magistrate requesting personal bond. Even if an attorney has helped the defendant to receive a personal bond, any conditions placed on the bond must still be followed.

Bail

If the defendant does not qualify for, or is not granted a personal bond, he must either use a surety to bond out or pay the full amount to the court. The amount that bail is set at is ruled by Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.15, which details what must be considered by the magistrate when setting bail. In family violence cases the most important part of the statute is the broad language concerning victim safety: "The future safety of a victim of the alleged offense and the community shall be considered."

If there is doubt that the magistrate setting bail is aware of the existence of an EPO, it is essential that an advocate or law enforcement officer find the opportunity to inform the magistrate prior to the hearing. The request provides notice to the magistrate that the victim has concerns/fears for her safety, which may affect the amount of bail. Although bail is not meant to be punishment, and should not be set so high as to be oppressive, setting a low bail when the victim has expressed fear for her safety is contrary to the legislative intent of the statutes governing bail.

When a request is made for bail reduction and the suspect has been charged with Murder, Capital Murder, Indecency with a Child, Aggravated Kidnapping, Aggravated Sexual Assault, or Aggravated Robbery, notice of this request **shall** be given to the prosecutor. In this instance the prosecutor **may** request a hearing on the bail reduction. This gives the prosecutor the opportunity to advocate against the bail reduction and to inform the victim of this request.

As with personal bond, the magistrate may put conditions on any bond set. According to Article 17.40 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure titled "conditions related to victim or community safety", the magistrate may "impose any reasonable condition of bond related to the safety of a victim of the alleged offense or to the safety of the community." Although the authority to assess conditions on bond is granted to the magistrate, ensuring that the defendant follows the conditions can be complicated. If the defendant violates a bond condition, he **cannot** be immediately arrested. Any allegation that the defendant has violated a bond condition is subject to a hearing.

Holds

Generally when a person is arrested, bail is set and, in accordance with Article 17.29 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, the accused is "at once set at liberty" (immediately released) once bond is posted. For victims of domestic violence this can create a very unsafe predicament. If the suspect has been arrested but the victim does not have sufficient time to make arrangements for her safety, the victim may end up in a more dangerous situation than before the defendant was arrested.

Article 17.29 does not apply if there is probable cause to believe the violence will continue if the person is immediately released. In such instances, 24-48 hour holds are another way that the court system can help increase victim safety. Article 17.291 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure allows the arresting agency to hold an arrested person for a period of 4-48 hours. The hold begins after bond has been posted. The arresting agency must receive written authority for the hold from the magistrate. The magistrate is guided by sections (b)(1) & (2) of Article 17.291, which details the criteria for ordering a hold to be placed.

If the additional hold period exceeds 24 hours, the magistrate must also have probable cause that the person committed the instant offense and that, during the 10-year period preceding the date of the instant offense, the person has been arrested: (A) on more than one occasion for an offense involving family violence **or** (B) for any other offense, if a deadly weapon, as defined by §1.07 of the Texas Penal Code, was "used or exhibited during the commission of the offense or during immediate flight after commission of the offense."

The following generally details the circumstances under which a hold can be placed on individual after he has posted bond:

1. The arresting or holding agency has reason to believe violence will continue if the suspect is immediately released (hold up to 4 hours after bond posted).

2. The **magistrate** has reason to believe violence will continue if the suspect is released **(hold up to 24 hours after bond posted)**.

3. The **magistrate** has reason to believe violence will continue if the suspect is released AND the suspect has a prior arrest for an offense involving family violence or the instant arrest is one involving a deadly weapon (hold up to 48 hours after bond is posted).

Uses for 24 – 48 Hour Hold

The agency or magistrate requesting a hold must have reason to believe the violence will continue if the suspect is immediately released. For instance, the magistrate may believe violence may continue when the respondent is released because the suspect may project his anger at being arrested towards the subject. Also, there are certain situations where, if the suspect is immediately released, it is probable that violence would continue and the victim would likely be in immediate danger:

- 1. Victim is moving out of the private or shared residence. If the victim is attempting to leave her residence and relocate, she needs time to safely get out and remove personal belongings. If the abuser returns to the house during this moving time, an extremely dangerous situation could be created for the victim. Studies have repeatedly shown that the most dangerous time for a victim is when she is trying to separate from or leave her abuser. Placing a hold on the suspect allows the victim more time to get out of the residence and to relocate to a safer location.
- 2. Victim is leaving town/community. This is similar to the above scenario except that the victim is attempting to go further than just leaving the residence. In this instance, a longer period of time may be needed for the victim to get to a safer location.

Although a hold may allow the victim extra time to get to a safer location, even when a hold has been issued, the victim still needs to be advised of the hold's limitations. In addition, the victim should be encouraged to seek assistance from the advocacy community so that she may continue to access resources after she has left her abuser.

Victim Notification

Once the arrested person has posted the bond amount or has qualified for personal bond, the individual is to be released without delay unless a hold is issued as indicated above. When a person is arrested for an offense involving family violence or stalking under §42.072, Penal Code, the law enforcement agency holding the person shall make a reasonable attempt to give the victim notice of the suspect's immediate release. (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.29 (b)).

Victim Advocacy

Since the Magistrate's Order for Emergency Protection, otherwise known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO), is time sensitive in nature, the role of the victim's advocate can be crucial. The arresting officer, crisis counselor, attorney, court clerk, or magistrate may serve as an advocate. Each of these people will have an opportunity to assist the victim in pursuing her safety goals through the various steps of the process, including the request, issuance, notification, and recording of the emergency protective order. The "victim advocate" may be an individual employed by a law enforcement agency or prosecutor's office as well as one employed by a local domestic violence shelter or outreach agency.

Initial Victim Contact

It is recommended that each victim of a domestic violence offense be contacted by a victim advocate following the arrest of the abuser. This is especially true in counties or cities where there is routinely no indication in the responding officer's documentation that the option of an EPO was discussed with the victim. In collaboration with the local domestic violence agency, a system should be established so that no victim that would have requested an EPO is overlooked. Ideally, a victim advocate will have contact with the domestic violence victim some time after the arrest, but before the defendant is arraigned or magistrated. This initial client contact with the advocate can be extremely enlightening, empowering and reassuring for the victim.

The primary purpose of phone contact from the victim advocate is to assess the necessity of an EPO by first explaining what the order can and cannot accomplish. Often, the victim does not understand the details involved in requesting the order, or the provisions of the order, at the time of the arrest because she may have been still be shaken by the trauma of the assault. She may have requested or declined the EPO only hours before, but upon further consideration has changed her mind. After a brief introduction, including an acknowledgement that the call may be at an inconvenient time or place for the victim, most people are eager to discuss their case. The advocate should have some basic training in family violence, an ability to soothe someone in crisis and a sensitive interpersonal communication style. Some people are more disclosing than others, and it is essential that the advocate remain non-judgmental, empathetic, professional and attentive.

During this first contact, the EPO can be described quickly and efficiently in order to assess the victim's interest in and need for the order.

For example: "This is a temporary order, lasting between one and three months. It tells (use the defendant's name or a familial title like 'your husband') three things. First, he can't commit any more violence against you. Second, he can't threaten or harass you or anyone else in your family. Third, and this is the most important part, he can't come within 200 yards (or whatever distance the magistrate may use) of your home, work or the kids' schools. This order is an important step to help protect people involved in family violence, dating violence or stalking situations. The order is criminally enforceable, meaning that if he violates it, he will be arrested if the police are informed about the violation."

If the victim is interested in pursuing an EPO, but no mechanism has been put in place for this request to be presented to the magistrate before the arraignment, the victim advocate must be able to find a way to communicate the request to the magistrate in time to have the order issued. This means that the request must be made to the magistrate before the defendant is arraigned. In this situation, the victim advocate may be the one required to collect the necessary information to issue the EPO and must ensure this information reaches the magistrate. A victim assistance coordinator employed by a law enforcement agency or prosecutor's office may be also be asked to collect information to complete the motion for the EPO if the peace officer or state's attorney will be requesting the order on the victim's behalf.

Required EPO Information

During contact with a victim requesting an EPO, the victim advocate can ensure that necessary paperwork be completed or updated so that the subsequent database entry documenting the EPO will aid enforcement of the order.

Identifying Information

The first step in drafting a complete EPO is to have the names, dates of birth and descriptors of the parties involved. Generally, race, ethnicity and gender are listed with each name. Second, additional information is required on the defendant, including height, weight, hair length and color, eye color, and driver's license number, if any. While this information is usually contained in the police report, it may also be located on the criminal history or booking sheet of the defendant. If all those sources fail to provide the information, the advocate should then ask the victim.

Each victim advocate must be aware of the importance of entering this information into the Texas Crime Information Center (TCIC) for every protective order, as well as each EPO, that is issued in the State of Texas. This registry is maintained by the Department of Public Safety and is linked to the FBI's National Crime Information Center (NCIC). According to the Texas Family Code §86.011, each order must be entered into the TCIC protective order database by law enforcement within 10 days of receipt from the district or county clerk. Each law enforcement agency with jurisdiction over the protected person is charged with the duty of registering each order. The district or county clerk is responsible for

sending the order to the appropriate law enforcement agencies (Texas Family Code §85.042).

While this identifying information is arguably not required to have a legally valid order, it is essential for an enforceable order since law enforcement must rely on the databases for probable cause and a good faith basis for an arrest on a violation of a court order. If information is omitted, or unknown, it will delay the process of entering the EPO into TCIC/NCIC. A delay may prove fatal; therefore, the advocate should concentrate on compiling all of the necessary information. If, however, no advocate has handled the case, the clerks inputting the data should use every resource available to identify the missing information and get the EPO into the database as quickly as possible.

Protected Addresses

The next step is to go over the protected addresses with the victim. Each must be a complete physical address, including zip code. Even if this information has already been provided, there is no harm in confirming the locations again. The victim may have forgotten to list a babysitter's house or a daycare. She may not have realized that her work address can also be listed. In some cases, the victim may have already found another place to live temporarily, such as a friend or family member's house or in a shelter.

In certain instances, the victim will have re-located and would like to request an order but does not want to reveal the location where she will be staying to the suspect. Unfortunately, some judges will be reluctant to keep the protected address confidential. There are legitimate due process concerns that may be at stake if the defendant is not aware of the places he cannot go. Some of these concerns can be alleviated, however, by inserting the phrase "any known address of the victim". Then, if a violation charge is ever brought against the defendant, the prosecution can prove that the defendant knew the victim lived at the location where he was found, in violation of the order. However, a few magistrates will refuse to issue an EPO without a specific address and will not issue one with confidential provisions. If that is the case, it is generally better to err on the side of omitting an address than to list an otherwise unknown location.

When deciding whether or not to include an address, the advocate must also consider and discuss with the victim the likelihood not only of a violation, but an attempt on her life or the lives of people around her. A risk/lethality assessment will assist in this determination as will a review of the history of abuse and the most recent violence. The advocate should explain the dilemma to the victim and allow her to contribute to the solution. If she feels that the defendant is likely to obey the order and the previous violence has been minimal, listing an unknown address may be okay, as long as the victim is aware that it will no longer be a secret. However, if the victim feels that the violence has escalated to the point that she fears for her life and she must escape into hiding, it is best to not list any address at all. Having a valid and enforceable order is worth nothing if it creates a greater risk of danger for the victim.

Length of EPO

It is important for the victim to know the limited duration of the order. Many magistrates will default to issuing 31-day orders. While this is generally a sufficient time frame, some circumstances may warrant a longer order. Alternatively, the 31 day order may be too long for a particular case.

For example: If a victim is moving out within a few days or weeks and wants the defendant to return to the shared address once the move is completed, the judge may be reluctant to list the soon to be vacated residence on the order. In this event, it is recommended that only the new address be protected by the order and the advocate should discuss the option of a 24/48 hour hold with the victim. This will allow the victim time more to move out of the residence before the suspect is released and help to ensure that she remains safe while still at the unprotected address.

In the alternative, a 31-day order may be too short. If special obstacles exist for the victim, the advocate should try to seek a 61-day order or even a 91 day order if a deadly weapon has been displayed.

For example: A victim may have unreliable transportation and/or no alternative child care. It will be difficult for her to pursue other legal remedies, like a civil protection order or divorce, within one month. In such a case, a longer order (either 61 or 91 days, depending on the circumstances) is appropriate and should be issued.

It is important to explain that the EPO is a temporary order and it cannot be extended or renewed. The victim should understand that she must pursue other long-term legal remedies.

Frequently Asked Questions

While it is impossible to enumerate the multitude of questions that may arise, the advocate should at least be able to answer the following questions during the initial contact with the victim. If not, the advocate should have a list of possible referrals for each question. The most common questions will have been covered by an explanation of how the EPO works and through the information gathering process.

"When will he get out of jail?"

Never give a definitive answer to this question. Some people get out of jail remarkably fast. Refer her to the jail and discuss victim notification systems in place in the county. Also refer her to a pre-trial services/personal bond office, if one exists. Finally, encourage her to be prepared for his release sooner, rather than later.

"What about all of his stuff?"

Advise her to make his belongings available to him to minimize any negative contact over personal belongings. She can deliver them to a safe, neutral location prior to his release from jail. She can pack his things up and have someone she trusts pick up the belongings. In an extreme situation, she can pack and move his belongings to a storage unit, pay some rent in advance, and mail/deliver the key to the defendant, his family or trusted friend.

"What if I'm not on the lease?" or "This is his house and he pays the rent/mortgage."

Explain that the EPO supersedes any other contractual agreement. Help her to understand that if she is not on the lease and she does not get an EPO, he may threaten to have her evicted. An EPO will not release a defendant from his legal obligations under the lease or mortgage. However, issues relating to pending evictions, foreclosures, public housing or other specific legal obstacles to her residential status should be referred to a legal service provider or hotline.

"Can I visit him in jail?"

Technically, the answer is yes. However, many jails have a policy that prohibits victims with protection orders from visiting an inmate in jail. (See discussion under the section on <u>Modifications of EPOs</u>, pg. 54). It is generally advisable for the victim to avoid seeing the defendant in jail. If she is struggling with issues of guilt or closure, she should be referred to a family violence counselor.

"Can we see each other or talk on the phone?" or "Can he still see the kids?"

Yes. Explain that the order does not prohibit contact with the suspect but reiterate the provision regarding **threatening and harassing communication** again. Also, explain that any visitation that may be scheduled may continue so long as the order is followed. This means that if the suspect will have visitation with the children, he may do so as long as the visitation or exchange does not occur at the protected residence. It is also important to discuss the special concerns regarding child visitation in abusive relationships. Safety plan and refer her and the children to family violence counseling.

Safety Planning

Each case is different and requires a different level of safety planning. If the victim is in a hurry, the advocate should encourage her to contact the advocate again when she has more time or refer her to a domestic violence hotline. If she has declined the EPO and plans on reconciling with the defendant, go over the safety plan in more detail. Some of the most important elements to highlight are:

- Get a cell-phone and carry it with you. Have a working phone in every room.
- During an argument, avoid the bathroom and kitchen.
- Develop code words or signals with children, friends, family and neighbors.
- Save/Hide some cash in the event of an emergency.
- Keep copies of important documents someplace safe.
- Vary routes to and from work, school and home.
- Avoid favorite places and stores where he might look.
- Change locks, phone numbers, apartment, if possible.
- Notify security officers, landlords, employers, neighbors about the EPO.
- Circulate a photo of the defendant to people who can look out for him.
- If confronted by defendant, remain calm, quiet and appeasing. Get to safety quickly.

Referrals

Every victim advocate should have an arsenal of resources available. Referrals should be offered as needed in an effort to avoid overloading a potentially traumatized and sensitive person. It is important to remember to keep the door open to a repeat call, especially if a victim is not ready to take a particular referral at the time. It is best for the advocate to try not to give the victim one number too many, because when faced with a list of even 2 or 3 numbers, a victim may shut down and fail to make any calls at all. If she is only able to take one number, make sure it is for the victim advocate that can best assist her. She is more likely to call someone she has already talked to than call someone new or even a whole new office. If she can take two numbers, make sure the other is for a 24-hour hotline.

The victim advocate's voicemail should include the following information:

- "If you are in immediate danger, call 911."
- "Leave a number where it is safe to call you back."
- "The number for the 24 hour hotline and shelter is ---- (or 1-800-799-SAFE, if no local hotline.)
- "I will return your call as soon as possible."

Common referrals include:

Local jail, prosecutors and protection order divisions

Family violence detectives

Crime victim counselors

Crime victim compensation through the attorney general's office

Local women's shelters

Legal hotlines or legal service providers

Crime Victim's Rights

The Texas Code of Criminal Procedure dedicates an entire chapter to the rights of crime victims. The code defines victim as "a person who is the victim of sexual assault, kidnapping, aggravated robbery or who has suffered bodily injury or death as a result of the criminal conduct of another" (Article 56.01). Each assault family violence charge therefore has a high probability of falling within the definition since most assault family violence cases involve bodily injury. Sexual assault and kidnapping charges may also fall within the realm of family violence cases (if the victim and defendant are legally considered "family"). There are two subchapters in Chapter 56: crime victim's rights and crime victim's compensation. Within subchapter-A, there are three main areas of focus:

- the rights afforded to victims of crime,
- the responsibility to inform victim's of their rights, and
- victim notification upon defendant's release, parole, transfer or other changes in the status of the offender.

What are "crime victim's rights"?

The rights of crime victims are outlined in Article 56.02 of The Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, a copy of which is found in the appendix of this manual. This statute focuses on the victim's right to be aware of and participate in the legal system's disposition of the criminal case as well as rights pertaining to the return of property and setting of bail.

How does a victim find out about their rights?

The prosecuting attorney, whether in district or county court, has an obligation to designate a person to serve as victim assistance coordinator in their jurisdiction (Article 56.04). The coordinator is responsible for helping the victim throughout the criminal process and making sure the victim is afforded the rights granted in Article 56.02. The prosecuting attorney's office is also responsible for making sure that, no later than the tenth day after the date that an indictment or information is returned against the defendant, the victim is informed of rights and procedures under article 56.02 as well as provided with notice of the procedural stages of prosecution.

In addition to the prosecuting agency, law enforcement also has an obligation to provide the victim with written information and notice on the criminal case. Article 56.07 outlines these responsibilities, which include supplying the victim with information on emergency services, referrals to available social services agencies, and rights regarding crime victim's compensation (subchapter B). Law enforcement is charged with providing this information to the victim at the initial contact with victim or at the earliest possible time after initial contact.

What about victim notification when the offender is released?

According to Articles 56.11 and 56.12, the Texas Department of Criminal Justice or the sheriff, depending on who has custody of the offender, must notify the victim whenever a convicted offender is released, escapes or is transferred to another facility.

What is the Crime Victim's Compensation Fund?

The state's Crime Victim's Compensation Fund is covered in subchapter B of Chapter 56. It is a financial assistance program that helps eligible victims of crime with certain expenses that are related to the crime. In family violence situations, this may include relocation of the victim. The Crime Victim's Compensation Fund can play a critical part in providing options for victims of family violence. The Fund is administered by the Office of the Texas Attorney General, which receives money from offender-assessed court costs which are generated by criminal convictions, court-ordered restitution, and federal grants. Complete information on the Fund can be found on-line at http://www.oag.state.tx.us/victims/cvc.shtml#benefits

Who qualifies for Crime Victim's Compensation?

Not every person who is the victim of a crime is eligible for financial compensation by the state. There are seven categories of people that qualify:

- 1. An innocent victim of crime who suffers physical and/or emotional harm or death.
- 2. An authorized individual acting on behalf of a victim (agent).
- 3. A person who legally assumes the obligations or voluntarily pays certain expenses related to the crime on behalf of the victim.
- 4. A dependent of a victim.
- 5. An immediate family member or household member related by blood or marriage that requires psychiatric care or counseling as a result of the crime.
- 6. An intervener who goes to the aid of the victim or a peace officer.
- 7. A peace officer, fire fighter, or individual whose employment includes the duty of protecting the public.

What crimes are covered by Crime Victim's Compensation?

Crimes involving "criminally injurious conduct," which is defined as "conduct that occurs or is attempted, poses a substantial threat of personal injury or death and is, or would be, punishable by fine, imprisonment or death." These include:

- sex offenses,
- kidnapping,
- aggravated robbery,
- assaultive offenses,
- arson,
- homicide and
- other violent crimes in which the victim suffers physical or emotional harm or death.

The following motor vehicle related crimes are also covered:

- failure to stop and render aid,
- driving while intoxicated (DWI),
- manslaughter,
- criminally negligent homicide,
- aggravated assault,
- intoxication manslaughter and
- intoxication assault.

Any of these crimes may be a family violence offense depending on the circumstances.

For example: DWI/DUI is not typically thought of as family violence offense. However, in certain circumstances such an offense will be considered family violence. If an intoxicated abuser is driving a vehicle and is following the victim in her car and he causes the victim to swerve off the road, injuring her or others, or if he were to hit her car with his causing injury, then the victim is both a victim of DWI and a victim of family violence. If the intent to drive her off the road can be proven, then other charges may also be added.

You can find a complete listing of crime victim's rights in Article 56.02 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure.

Criminal Charges in Family Violence

The Magistrate's Order for Emergency Protection, otherwise known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO), is a short term protective order which may be issued after an offender is arrested for an offense involving family violence. There are several possible charges that can be filed against the offender that are considered family violence offenses. The most common charges are:

A. Assault – Texas Penal Code 22.01

Assault is the most common complaint in violent intimate partner relationships. Assaults without bodily injury or a complaint of pain are class C misdemeanors, carrying a fine of up to \$500, but no jail time. Assaults with bodily injury and/or a complaint of pain are class A misdemeanors with possible jail time of up to one year and a fine of up to \$4000. If the offender has a previous family violence assault conviction or if the offense is committed by intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly impeding the normal breathing or circulation of the blood of the person by applying pressure to the person's throat or neck or by blocking the person's nose or mouth, then a family violence offense will be enhanced to a third degree felony carrying a punishment range of two to ten years and a fine of up to \$10,000. The elements of assault are:

A person...

1. intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly causes bodily injury to another; or

2. intentionally or knowingly threatens another with serious bodily injury; or

3. intentionally or knowingly causes physical contact, when the person knows or should have known that the other will regard the contact as offensive or provocative.

** Effective September 1, 2005 the list of offenses that will enhance a family violence charge is expanded to also include Homicide, Kidnapping, Aggravated Kidnapping, and Indecency with a Child, when such offense is committed against a family member.

B. Aggravated Assault – Texas Penal Code 22.02

Most aggravated assaults are second degree felonies with possible jail time from two to twenty years and a fine of up to \$10,000. The elements of aggravated assault are:

A person...

1. intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly causes bodily injury to another; or

2. intentionally or knowingly threatens another with imminent bodily injury; or

3. intentionally or knowingly causes physical contact, when the person knows or should have known that the other will regard the contact as offensive or provocative; **and**

4. causes serious bodily injury; or

5. uses or exhibits a deadly weapon during the commission of the assault.

C. Sexual Assault – Texas Penal Code 22.011

Effective in May of 2005, sexual assault offenses are eligible for the issuance of an EPO. Most sexual assault offenses are a second degree felony that can be punished by a sentence of up to 20 years of jail time and a fine not exceeding \$10,000.

A person commits the offense of sexual assault if the person intentionally or knowingly:

1. causes penetration of the anus or sexual organ of another person; or

2. causes the penetration of the mouth of another person by the sexual organ of the actor; or

3. causes the sexual organ of another person to contact or penetrate the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person.

All of the above circumstances must occur without the victim's consent.

An offense is also committed if the actor intentionally or knowingly causes penetration or contact with the sexual organs/mouth of a child with no regard to consent. The contact can be between the child and the actor, or the child and another person.

D. Aggravated Sexual Assault – Texas Penal Code 22.021

Aggravated sexual assault charges are first degree felonies and carry jail time of life or up to 99 years and a fine not to exceed \$10,000.

A person commits the offense of aggravated sexual assault if the person intentionally or knowingly:

1. causes penetration of the anus or sexual organ of another person; or

2. causes the penetration of the mouth of another person by the sexual organ of the actor; or 3. causes the sexual organ of another person to contact or penetrate the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person; **and**

4. causes serious bodily injury or attempts to cause death to the victim or another person; or*

5. places the victim in fear or threatens that death, serious bodily injury, or kidnapping is imminent to the victim or* another person; or*

6. uses or exhibits a deadly weapon; or*

7. uses or administers a "date rape" drug.*

*These elements do not need to be met to reach aggravated status if the victim is younger than 14 years of age, elderly individual, or a disabled individual.

E. Terroristic Threat – Texas Penal Code 22.07

A person commits the offense of terroristic threat if the person threatens to commit an offense involving violence to a person or property with the intent to place any person in fear of imminent serious bodily injury. This offense is a class B misdemeanor and carries jail time of up to 180 days and a fine of up to \$2,000.

**Effective September 1, 2003 the offense of Terroristic Threat becomes a class A misdemeanor if the threat constitutes family violence.

F. Harassment – Texas Penal Code 42.07

Harassment is a class B misdemeanor with a possible punishment of up to 180 days in jail and a fine up to \$2,000. The elements are:

A person...

1. initiated communication by phone or in writing and made a comment, request or proposal that was obscene; or

2. threatened to inflict bodily injury to a person or to commit a felony against a person or her property; or

3. conveyed a false report that another person had suffered death or serious bodily injury when they knew the report to be false; or

4. repeatedly called a telephone number and let it ring or made repeated phone calls to a telephone number anonymously or in a manner reasonably likely to harass, annoy, alarm, abuse, torment, embarrass, or offend another; or

5. made a phone call and intentionally failed to hang up or disengage the connection.

6. knew that someone else was using his phone to commit one of the above; or

repeatedly send emails in a manner reasonably likely to harass, annoy, alarm, abuse, torment, embarrass, or offend another; and
 has the intent of harassing, annoying, alarming, abusing, tormenting, or embarrassing another person.

G. Stalking – Texas Penal Code 42.072

Stalking is a third degree felony with at least two years of jail time and up to ten years in prison and a fine of up to \$10,000. Stalking can be enhanced to a second degree felony if the defendant has a previous stalking conviction. The elements of stalking are:

a. a person engages in conduct more than once that is directed at another person;

1. the actor knows or believes that the other person will find the conduct to be threatening bodily injury or death of the person or a member of their family or household, or damage the person's property;

2. causes the other person or a member of the other person's family or household to be placed in fear; and

3. would cause a reasonable person fear.

H. Continuous Violence Against the Family – Texas Penal Code 25.11

Continuous Violence Against the Family is a third degree felony and is only charged when there have been previous family violence assaults in a short period of time. Prior convictions are not required. Continuous Violence Against the Family is charged if:

A person...

- 1. within a 12 month or less period of time
- 2. commits an assault against a family member, member of the same household, or dating partner
- 3. two or more times.

I. Violation of a Protective Order – Texas Penal Code §25.07

Violation of a protective order (including an EPO) is a class A misdemeanor unless the defendant has:

a) previously been convicted two or more times of violating a protective order; or

b) has violated the protective order by committing an assault; or

c) has violated the protective order by stalking – in which case the violation is a third degree felony.

The elements of a violation of a protective order are:

- 1. a person intentionally or knowingly violates a protective order by
- 2. committing family violence; or
- 3. committing an act of sexual assault or aggravated sexual assault; or
- 4. committing an act of stalking; or

5. communicating directly or indirectly in a threatening or harassing manner with someone protected by the order; or

6. communicating in any manner with a protected person except through the person's lawyer or someone appointed by the court, if the order prohibits such communication; or

7. going within the distance specified in the protective order of the residence, place of employment, business, child care facility, residence or school where an adult or child protected by the order resides, works or attends; or

8. possesses a firearm

Statutes Concerning Family Violence

Depending on the circumstances, their may be other charges that can be considered family violence offenses. Below are the statutes for the above offenses as well as other statutes found in the Texas Penal Code that may apply in family violence cases.

§ 46.04. Unlawful Possession of Firearm

(a) A person who has been convicted of a felony commits an offense if he possesses a firearm:

(1) after conviction and before the fifth anniversary of the person's release from confinement following conviction of the felony or the person's release from supervision under community supervision, parole, or mandatory supervision, whichever date is later; or

(2) after the period described by Subdivision (1), at any location other than the premises at which the person lives.

(b) A person who has been convicted of an offense under Section 22.01, punishable as a Class A misdemeanor and involving a member of the person's family or household, commits an offense if the person possesses a firearm before the fifth anniversary of the later of:

(1) the date of the person's release from confinement following conviction of the misdemeanor; or

(2) the date of the person's release from community supervision following conviction of the misdemeanor.

(c) A person, other than a peace officer, as defined by section 1.07, actively engaged in employment as a sworn, full-time paid employee of a state agency or political subdivision, who is subject to an order issued under Section 6.504 or Chapter 85, Family Code, under Article 17.292 or Chapter 7A, Code of Criminal Procedure, or by another jurisdiction as provided by Chapter 88, Family Code, commits an offense if the person possesses a firearm after receiving notice of the order and before expiration of the order.

(d) In this section, "family," "household," and "member of a household" have the meanings assigned by Chapter 71, Family Code.

(e) An offense under Subsection (a) is a felony of the third degree. An offense under Subsection (b) or (c) is a Class A misdemeanor.

§ 22.07. Terroristic Threat

(a) A person commits an offense if he threatens to commit any offense involving violence to any person or property with intent to:

(1) cause a reaction of any type to his threat by an official or volunteer agency organized to deal with emergencies;

(2) place any person in fear of imminent serious bodily injury; or

(3) prevent or interrupt the occupation or use of a building; room; place of assembly; place to which the public has access; place of employment or occupation; aircraft, automobile, or other form of conveyance; or other public place;

(4) cause impairment or interruption of public communications, public transportation, public water, gas, or power supply or other public service;

(5) place the public or a substantial group of the public in fear of serious bodily injury; or

(6) influence the conduct or activities of a branch or agency of the federal government, the state, or a political subdivision of the state.

(b) An offense under Subsection (a)(1) is a Class B misdemeanor.

(c) An offense under Subsection (a)(2) is a Class B misdemeanor, except that the offense is a Class A misdemeanor if the offense:

(1) is committed against a member of the person's family or household or otherwise constitutes family violence; or

(2) is committed against a public servant.

(d) An offense under Subsection (a)(3) is a Class A misdemeanor, unless the actor causes pecuniary loss of \$1,500 or more to the owner of the building, room, place, or conveyance, in which event the offense is a state jail felony.

(e) An offense under Subsection (a)(4), (a)(5), or (a)(6) is a felony of the third degree.

(f) In this section:

(1) "Family" has the meaning assigned by Section 71.003, Family Code.

(2) "Family violence" has the meaning assigned by Section 71.004, Family Code.

(3) "Household" has the meaning assigned by Section 71.005, Family Code.

(g) For purposes of Subsection (d), the amount of pecuniary loss is the amount of economic loss suffered by the owner of the building, room, place, or conveyance as a result of the prevention or interruption of the occupation or use of the building, room, place, or conveyance.

§ 42.07. Harassment

(a) A person commits an offense if, with intent to harass, annoy, alarm, abuse, torment, or embarrass another, he:

(1) initiates communication by telephone, in writing, or by electronic communication and in the course of the communication makes a comment, request, suggestion, or proposal that is obscene;

(2) threatens, by telephone, in writing, or by electronic communication, in a manner reasonably likely to alarm the person receiving the threat, to inflict bodily injury on the person or to commit a felony against the person, a member of his family or household, or his property;

(3) conveys, in a manner reasonably likely to alarm the person receiving the report, a false report, which is known by the conveyor to be false, that another person has suffered death or serious bodily injury;

(4) causes the telephone of another to ring repeatedly or makes repeated telephone communications anonymously or in a manner reasonably likely to harass, annoy, alarm, abuse, torment, embarrass, or offend another;

(5) makes a telephone call and intentionally fails to hang up or disengage the connection;

(6) knowingly permits a telephone under the person's control to be used by another to commit an offense under this section; or

(7) sends repeated electronic communications in a manner reasonably likely to harass, annoy, alarm, abuse, torment, embarrass, or offend another.

(b) In this section:

(1) "Electronic communication" means a transfer of signs, signals, writing, images, sounds, data, or intelligence of any nature transmitted in whole or in part by a wire, radio, electromagnetic, photoelectronic, or photooptical system. The term includes: (A) a communication initiated by electronic mail, instant message, network call, or facsimile machine; and

(B) a communication made to a pager.

(2) "Family" and "household" have the meaning assigned by Chapter 71, Family Code.

(3) "Obscene" means containing a patently offensive description of or a solicitation to commit an ultimate sex act, including sexual intercourse, masturbation, cunnilingus, fellatio, or anilingus, or a description of an excretory function.

(c) An offense under this section is a Class B misdemeanor, except that the offense is a Class A misdemeanor if the actor has previously been convicted under this section.

§ 42.072. Stalking

(a) A person commits an offense if the person, on more than one occasion and pursuant to the same scheme or course of conduct that is directed specifically at another person, knowingly engages in conduct, including following the other person, that:

(1) the actor knows or reasonably believes the other person will regard as threatening:

(A) bodily injury or death for the other person;

(B) bodily injury or death for a member of the other person's family or household; or

(C) that an offense will be committed against the other person's property;

(2) causes the other person or a member of the other person's family or household to be placed in fear of bodily injury or death or fear that an offense will be committed against the other person's property; and

(3) would cause a reasonable person to fear:

(A) bodily injury or death for himself or herself;

(B) bodily injury or death for a member of the person's family or household; or

(C) that an offense will be committed against the person's property.

(b) An offense under this section is a felony of the third degree, except that the offense is a felony of the second degree if the actor has previously been convicted under this section.

(c) In this section, "family," "household," and "member of a household" have the meanings assigned by Chapter 71, Family Code.

§ 25.11 Continuous Violence Against the Family

(a) A person commits an offense if, during a period that is 12 months or less in duration, the person two or more times engages in conduct that constitutes an offense under Section 22.01(a)(1) against another person or persons whose relationship to or association with the defendant is described by Section 71.0021(b), 71.003 or 71.005, Family Code.

(b) If the jury is the trier of fact, members of the jury are not required to agree unanimously on the specific conduct in which the defendant engaged that constituted an offense under Section 22.01(a)(1) against the person or persons described by Subsection (a) or the exact date when that conduct occurred. The jury must agree unanimously that the defendant, during a period that is 12 months or less in duration, two or more times engaged in conduct that constituted an offense under Section 22.01(a)(1) against the person or persons described by Subsection (a).

(c) A defendant may not be convicted in the same criminal action of another offense the victim of which is an alleged victim of the offense under Subsection (a) and an element of which is any conduct that is alleged as an element of the offense under Subsection (a) unless the other offense:

- (1) is charged in the alternative;
- (2) occurred outside the period in which the offense alleged under Subsection (a) was committed; or
- (3) is considered by the trier of fact to be a lesser included offense alleged under Subsection (a).

(d) A defendant my not be charged with more than one count under Subsection (a) if all of the specific conduct that is alleged to have been engaged in is alleged to have been committed against a single victim or members of the same household, as defined by Section 71.005, Family Code.

(e) An offense under this section is a felony of the third degree.

§ 22.01. Assault

(a) A person commits an offense if the person:

(1) intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly causes bodily injury to another, including the person's spouse;

(2) intentionally or knowingly threatens another with imminent bodily injury, including the person's spouse; or

(3) intentionally or knowingly causes physical contact with another when the person knows or should reasonably believe that the other will regard the contact as offensive or provocative.

(b) An offense under Subsection (a)(1) is a Class A misdemeanor, except that the offense is a felony of the third degree if the offense is committed against:

(1) a person the actor knows is a public servant while the public servant is lawfully discharging an official duty, or in retaliation or on account of an exercise of official power or performance of an official duty as a public servant; or

(2) a person whose relationship to or association with the defendant is described by Section 71.0021(b), 71.003, or 71.005, Family Code, if:

(A) it is shown on the trial of the offense that the defendant has been previously convicted of an offense under this chapter, Chapter 19, or Section 20.03, 20.04, 21.11, or 25.11 against a person whose relationship to or association with the defendant is described by Section 71.0021(b), 71.003, or 71.005, Family Code; or

(B) the offense is committed by intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly impeding the normal breathing or circulation of the blood of the person by applying pressure to the person's throat or neck or by blocking the person's nose or mouth;

(3) a person who contracts with government to perform a service in a facility as defined by Section 1.07(a)(14), Penal Code, or Section 51.02(13) or (14), Family Code, or an employee of that person:

(A) while the person or employee is engaged in performing a service within the scope of the contract, if the actors

knows the person or employee is authorized by government to provide the service; or

(B) in retaliation for or on account of the person's or employee's performance of a service within the scope of the contract; or

(4) a person the actor knows is a security officer while the officer is performing a duty as a security officer.

(b-1) Notwithstanding Subsection (b)(2), an offense under Subsection (a)(1) is a felony of the second degree if:

 the offense is committed against a person whose relationship to or association with the defendant is described by Section 71.0021(b), 71.003, or 71.005, Family Code;

(2) it is shown on the trial of the offense that the defendant has been previously convicted of an offense under this chapter, Chapter 19, or Section 20.03, 20.04, or 21.11 against a person whose relationship to or association with the defendant is described by Section 71.0021(b), 71.003, or 71.005, Family Code; and

(3) the offense is committed by intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly impeding the normal breathing or circulation of the blood of the person by applying pressure to the person's throat or neck or by blocking the person's nose or mouth.

(c) An offense under Subsection (a)(2) or (3) is a class C misdemeanor, except that the offense is:

(1) a Class A misdemeanor if the offense is committed under Subsection (a)(3) against an elderly individual or disabled individual, as those terms are defined by Section 22.04; or

(2) a Class B misdemeanor if the offense is committed by a person who is not a sports participant against a person the actor knows is a sports participant either:

(A) while the participant is performing duties or responsibilities in the participant's capacity as a sports participant; or

(B) in retaliation for or on account of the participant's performance of a duty or responsibility within the participant's capacity as a sports participant.

(d) For purposes of Subsection (b), the actor is presumed to have known the person assaulted was a public servant or security officer if the person was wearing a distinctive uniform or badge indicating the person's employment as a public servant or status as a security officer.

(e) In this section:

(1) "Emergency services personnel" includes firefighters, emergency medical services personnel as defined by Section 773.003, Health and Safety Code, and other individuals who, in the course and scope of employment or as a volunteer, provide services for the benefit of the general public during emergency situations.

(2) Expired.

(3) "Security Officer" means a commissioned security officer as defined by Section 1702.002, Occupations Code, or a noncommissioned security officer registered under Section 1702.221, occupations code.

(4) "Sports participant" means a person who participates in any official capacity with respect to an interscholastic, intercollegiate, or other organized amateur or professional athletic competition and includes and athlete, referee, umpire, linesman, coach, instructor, administrator or staff member.

(f) For the purposes of Subsection (b)(2)(A) and (b-1)(2):

(1)a defendant has been previously convicted of an offense listed in Subsection (b)(2) committed against a person whose relationship to or association with the defendant is described by Section 71.0021(b), 71.003, or 71.005, Family Code, if the defendant was adjudged guilty of the offense or entered a plea of guilty or nolo contendere in return for a grant of deferred adjudication, regardless of whether the sentence for the offense was ever imposed or whether the sentence was probated and the defendant was subsequently discharged from community supervision; and

(2) a conviction under the laws of another state for an offense containing elements that are substantially similar to the elements of an offense listed in Subsection (b)(2) is a conviction of an offense listed in Subsection (b)(2).

(g) If conduct constituting an offense under this section also constitutes an offense under another section of this code, the actor may be prosecuted under either section or both sections.

§ 22.011 Sexual Assault

a) A person commits an offense if the person:

(1) intentionally or knowingly:

(A) causes the penetration of the anus or sexual organ of another person by any means, without that person's consent;

(B) causes the penetration of the mouth of another person by the sexual organ of the actor, without that person's consent; or

(C) causes the sexual organ of another person, without that person's consent, to contact or penetrate the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person, including the actor; or

(2) intentionally or knowingly:

(A) causes the penetration of the anus or sexual organ of a child by any means;

(B) causes the penetration of the mouth of a child by the sexual organ of the actor;

(C) causes the sexual organ of a child to contact or penetrate the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person, including the actor;

(D) causes the anus of a child to contact the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person, including the actor; or

(E) causes the mouth of a child to contact the anus or sexual organ of another person, including the actor.

(b) A sexual assault under Subsection (a)(1) is without the consent of the other person if:

(1) the actor compels the other person to submit or participate by the use of physical force or violence;

(2) the actor compels the other person to submit or participate by threatening to use force or violence against the other person, and the other person believes that the actor has the present ability to execute the threat;

(3) the other person has not consented and the actor knows the other person is unconscious or physically unable to resist;

(4) the actor knows that as a result of mental disease or defect the other person is at the time of the sexual assault incapable either of appraising the nature of the act or of resisting it;

(5) the other person has not consented and the actor knows the other person is unaware that the sexual assault is occurring;

(6) the actor has intentionally impaired the other person's power to appraise or control the other person's conduct by administering any substance without the other person's knowledge;

(7) the actor compels the other person to submit or participate by threatening to use force or violence against any person, and the other person believes that the actor has the ability to execute the threat;

(8) the actor is a public servant who coerces the other person to submit or participate;

(9) the actor is a mental health services provider or a health care services provider who causes the other person, who is a patient or former patient of the actor, to submit or participate by exploiting the other person's emotional dependency on the actor;

(10) the actor is a clergyman who causes the other person to submit or participate by exploiting the other person's emotional dependency on the clergyman in the clergyman's professional character as spiritual adviser; or

(11) the actor is an employee of a facility where the other person is a resident, unless the employee and resident are formally or informally married to each other under Chapter 2, Family Code.

- (c) In this section:
 - (1) "Child" means a person younger than 17 years of age.
 - (2) "Spouse" means a person who is legally married to another.
 - (3) "Health care services provider" means:

(A) a physician licensed under Subtitle B, Title 3, Occupations Code;

(B) a chiropractor licensed under Chapter 201, Occupations Code;

(C) a physical therapist licensed under Chapter 453, Occupations Code;

(D) a physician assistant licensed under Chapter 204, Occupations Code; or

(E) a registered nurse, a vocational nurse, or an advanced practice nurse licensed under Chapter 301, Occupations Code.

(4) "Mental health services provider" means an individual, licensed or unlicensed, who performs or purports to perform mental health services, including a:

(A) licensed social worker as defined by Section 505.002, Occupations Code;

(B) chemical dependency counselor as defined by Section 504.001, Occupations Code;

(C) licensed professional counselor as defined by Section 503.002, Occupations Code;

(D) licensed marriage and family therapist as defined by Section 502.002, Occupations Code;

(E) member of the clergy;

(F) psychologist offering psychological services as defined by Section 501.003, Occupations Code; or

(G) special officer for mental health assignment certified under Section 1701.404, Occupations Code.

(5) "Employee of a facility" means a person who is an employee of a facility defined by Section 250.001, Health and Safety Code, or any other person who provides services for a facility for compensation, including a contract laborer.

(d) It is a defense to prosecution under Subsection (a)(2) that the conduct consisted of medical care for the child and did not include any contact between the anus or sexual organ of the child and the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of the actor or a third party.

(e) It is an affirmative defense to prosecution under Subsection (a)(2):

 that the actor was the spouse of the child at the time of the offense; or

(2) that:

(A) the actor was not more than three years older than the victim and at the time of the offense:

(i) was not required under Chapter 62, Code of Criminal

Procedure, to register for life as a sex offender; or

(ii) was not a person who under Chapter 62, Code of Criminal Procedure, had a reportable conviction or adjudication for an offense under this section; and

(B) the victim:

(i) was a child of 14 years of age or older; and

(ii) was not a person whom the actor was prohibited

from marrying or purporting to marry or with whom the

actor was prohibited from living under the

appearance of being married under Section 25.01.

(f) An offense under this section is a felony of the second degree, except that an offense under this section is a felony of the first degree if the victim was a person whom the actor was prohibited from marrying or purporting to marry or with whom the actor was prohibited from living under the appearance of being married under Section 25.01.

§ 22.021. Aggravated Sexual Assault

(a) A person commits an offense:

(1) if the person:

(A) intentionally or knowingly:

(i) causes the penetration of the anus or sexual organ of another person by any means, without that person's consent;

(ii) causes the penetration of the mouth of another person by the sexual organ of the actor, without that person's consent; or

(iii) causes the sexual organ of another person, without that person's consent, to contact or penetrate the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person, including the actor; or

(B) intentionally or knowingly:

(i) causes the penetration of the anus or sexual organ of a child by any means;

(ii) causes the penetration of the mouth of a child by the sexual organ of the actor;

(iii) causes the sexual organ of a child to contact or penetrate the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person, including the actor;

(iv) causes the anus of a child to contact the mouth, anus, or sexual organ of another person, including the actor; or

(v) causes the mouth of a child to contact the anus or sexual organ of another person, including the actor; and

(2) if:

(A) the person:

(i) causes serious bodily injury or attempts to cause the death of the victim or another person in the course of the same criminal episode;

(ii) by acts or words places the victim in fear that any person will become the victim of an offense under Section 20A.02(a)(3), (4), (7), or (8) or that death, serious bodily injury, or kidnapping will be imminently inflicted on any person;

(iii) by acts or words occurring in the presence of the victim threatens to cause any person to become the victim of an offense under Section 20A.02(a)(3), (4), (7), or (8) or to cause the death, serious bodily injury, or kidnapping of any person;

(iv) uses or exhibits a deadly weapon in the course of the same criminal episode;

(v) acts in concert with another who engages in conduct described by Subdivision (1) directed toward the same victim and occurring during the course of the same criminal episode; or

(vi) administers or provides flunitrazepam, otherwise known as rohypnol, gamma hydroxybutyrate, or ketamine to the victim of the offense with the intent of facilitating the commission of the offense;

- (B) the victim is younger than 14 years of age; or
- (C) the victim is an elderly individual or a disabled individual.

(b) In this section:

(1) "Child" has the meaning assigned by Section 22.011(c).

(2) "Elderly individual" and "disabled individual" have the meanings assigned by Section 22.04(c).

(c) An aggravated sexual assault under this section is without the consent of the other person if the aggravated sexual assault occurs under the same circumstances listed in Section 22.011(b).

(d) The defense provided by Section 22.011(d) applies to this section.

(e) An offense under this section is a felony of the first degree.

(f) The minimum term of imprisonment for an offense under this section is increased to 25 years if:

(1) the victim of the offense is younger than six

years of age at the time the offense is committed; or

(2) the victim of the offense is younger than 14

years of age at the time the offense is committed and the actor

commits the offense in a manner described by Subsection (a)(2)(A).

§ 25.07. Violation of Protective Order or EPO

(a) A person commits an offense if, in violation of a condition of bond set in a family violence case and related to the safety of the victim or the safety of the community, an order issued under Article 17.292, Code of Criminal Procedure, an order issued under Section 6.504, Family Code, Chapter 83, Family Code, if the temporary ex parte order has been served on the person, or Chapter 85, Family Code, or an order issued by another jurisdiction as provided by Chapter 88, Family Code, the person knowingly or intentionally:

(1) commits family violence or an act in furtherance of an offense under Section 22.011, 22.021, or 42.072;

(2) communicates:

(A) directly with a protected individual or a member of the family or household in a threatening or harassing manner;

(B) a threat through any person to a protected individual or a member of the family or household; and

(C) in any manner with the protected individual or a member of the family or household except through the person's attorney or a person appointed by the court, if the order prohibits any communication with a protected individual or a member of the family or household; (3) goes to or near any of the following places as specifically described in the order or condition of bond:

(A) the residence or place of employment or business of a protected individual or a member of the family or household; or

(B) any child care facility, residence, or school where a child protected by the order normally resides or attends; or

(4) possesses a firearm; or

(5) harms, threatens or interferes with the care, custody or control of a pet, companion animal or assistance animal that it possessed by a person protected by the order.

(b) For the purposes of this section:

(1) "Family violence," "family," "household," and "member of a household" have the meanings assigned by Chapter 71, Family Code.

(2) "Firearm" has the meaning assigned by Chapter 46.

(3) "Assistance animal" has the meaning assigned by Section 121.002, Human Resources Code.

(c) If conduct constituting an offense under this section also constitutes an offense under another section of this code, the actor may be prosecuted under either section or under both sections.

(d) Reconciliatory actions or agreements made by persons affected by an order do not affect the validity of the order or the duty of a peace officer to enforce this section.

(e) A peace officer investigating conduct that may constitute an offense under this section for a violation of an order may not arrest a person protected by that order for a violation of that order.

(f) It is not a defense to prosecution under this section that certain information has been excluded, as provided by Section 85.007, Family Code, or Article 17.292, Code of Criminal Procedure, from an order to which this section applies.

(g) An offense under this section is a Class A misdemeanor unless it is shown on the trial of the offense that the defendant has previously been convicted under this section two or more times or has violated the protective order by committing an assault or the offense of stalking, in which event the offense is a third degree felony.

Case Law

There are certain situations where case law may be needed to support a victim's claim of injury. In order for law enforcement to make an arrest for assault, the victim must have either a complaint of pain or a visible physical injury. Texas Penal Code Ann. 22.01(a)(1) states that a person commits an assault if he "intentionally, knowingly or recklessly causes bodily injury to another..." Bodily injury, as defined by Texas Penal Code Ann. 1.07(a)(8), means, "physical pain, illness, or any impairment of physical condition." Numerous assaults result with what might be described as relatively "minor" physical injuries. Some magistrates are unwilling to find probable cause for an assault if the victim suffers from only "minor" injuries without a complaint of pain. This is based on the reasoning that a minor injury, such as a scratch on the skin's surface, is not an impairment of a physical condition. This means, therefore, a scratch would not be considered "an injury" as defined by the statutes. Providing case law that encompasses a broader definition may help to persuade the magistrate to accept the assault charge.

In **Ramirez v. State**, the court stated that the terms of "physical pain," "illness," and "impairment of physical condition" are terms of common usage, and when construed to the fair import of their terms, "...are not so vague that men of common intelligence must necessarily guess at its meaning and differ as to their application." *Ramirez v. State*, 518 S.W.2d 546, 547 (Tex. Crim. App. 1975). This case established that the definition of "bodily injury" is not so vague as to violate the Texas Constitution or the United States Constitution. *Id.* at 548. This holding has been used to define what constitutes "bodily injury," and defines it broadly.

In **York v. State**, the court, while determining that choking resulted in bodily injury, stated that the definition of bodily injury is "purposefully broad and seems to encompass even relatively minor physical contacts so long as they constitute more than mere offensive touching." York v. State, 833 S.W.2d 734, 736 (Tex. App.—Fort Worth 1992, no pet.). York is a significant case to rely on when faced with an injury that may appear minor, such as slight red marks, scratches, and pulled hair.

Several courts have found that a victim suffered "bodily injury" even when a victim did not explicitly state that she felt pain. See Goodin v. State, 750 S.W.2d 857 (Tex. App.—Corpus Christi 1988, pet. ref'd); Wawrykow v. State, 866 S.W.2d 87 (Tex. App.—Beaumont 1993, pet. ref'd). In **Goodin v. State**, on the basis that a jury could draw "reasonable inferences," a court rejected an appeal from a defendant who claimed that because the plaintiff never stated he suffered pain, the trial court could not have found that the plaintiff suffered bodily injury. *Goodin v. State*, 750 S.W.2d 857 (Tex. App.—Corpus Christi 1988, pet. ref'd). Citing Ramirez, the court stated that: "It is a reasonable inference men of common intelligence could certainly make that (plaintiff's) bruises and muscle strain caused him 'physical pain' according to the fair import of that term..." *Id.* at 859. Similarly in **Wawrykow v. State**, a court ruled based on circumstantial evidence that a peace officer suffered "pain" and therefore "bodily injury" even though he did not explicitly state he felt pain. Wawrykow v. State, 866 S.W.2d 87, 89-90 (Tex. App.—Beaumont 1993, pet. ref'd). In **Salley v. Texas**, another court ruled that even though a woman could not remember the events surrounding the physical fight with her husband, the fact that she remembered a fight, called the police, and was crying while she spoke with police officers was enough circumstantial evidence to establish that she felt pain. Salley v. State, 25 S.W.3d 878 (Tex. App.— Houston [14th Dist.] 2000, no pet.).

These cases help identify what falls within the definition of "bodily injury," and, most important, establish a definition that it is construed very broadly. This case law may aid law enforcement, magistrates, and attorneys who come across assaults where the injury appears minor. In these instances the victim should not have to wait until they are "seriously" injured for the criminal justice system to offer them help and protection.

Texas EPO Case Law

Ex Parte Flores is the most recent case law to address magistrate's orders of emergency protection. *Ex Parte Flores*, 130 S.W.3d 100 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2003, pet. ref'd). In *Flores* the court held EPOs to be constitutional against the challenge that they lacked due process. In this case, the suspect was issued a standard EPO including a stay-away provision that prevented him from returning to the residence. He was also prohibited from going to the protected person's place of employment and to the schools that his two children attended. The suspect argued that his due process rights where violated because Article 17.292, which allows for the issuance of EPOs, does not provide the right to a hearing before the order is issued. The court held that issuing an EPO without the opportunity for a hearing does not violate due process rights. Relying on similar holdings in other jurisdictions the court stated that because the EPO is temporary and emergency in nature, due process rights are not violated by denying a hearing before the order is issued.

How to Modify an Emergency Protective Order

A "Modification Hearing" is the process used to make changes in a Magistrate's Order for Emergency Protection, otherwise known as an Emergency Protective Order (EPO). An EPO never needs to be entirely cancelled because the first two provisions of the order only prohibit conduct that is already illegal. Most often, when a person requests that an EPO be "cancelled" or "revoked", she wants the order changed to allow the respondent to return to a restricted address (a residence or a child care facility). There are a multitude of other reasons for requesting that an EPO be removed, but a modification may not solve the problem or address a specific concern.

Unwarranted Modifications

Many initial requests to modify an EPO are actually unnecessary and the modification process can be avoided entirely. Very often, the protected person does not have an accurate understanding of the EPO restrictions. If a person requests a modification in order to attend family counseling or to work on the relationship, a modification is not necessary. The parties are not prohibited under the EPO from communicating or even seeing one another. They are free to pursue those goals as long as they do not violate the EPO.

Another common concern is jail visitation. A victim may want to visit the abuser in jail but is not allowed to do so by the staff at the facility. This issue arises when an abuser has been convicted and sentenced to incarceration within the duration of the EPO (31-91 days) or is unable to secure his pre-trial release. While the EPO does not prohibit contact between the parties, many facilities have a visitation policy predicated upon the standard civil protection order. In some circumstances, simply providing the jail with a copy of the EPO and bringing attention to the provision regarding communication is sufficient to allow visitation. However, these facilities have the discretion to allow or disallow visitors to their inmates and a modification will not make any difference in this aspect. Only in this circumstance is a judge likely to revoke or terminate the entire EPO; however, it is still unlikely for reasons discussed below.

Given that the most common reasons for requesting modifications are based on a misunderstanding of the order, the first step to reduce the number of modification hearings is to establish an efficient and consistent process for explaining the EPO to protected persons. This can occur at any stage in the process.

- Officers should explain the EPO accurately when initially assessing whether the victim wants or needs the order.
- Victim services counselors should also have an understanding of the standard EPO in order to address misunderstandings and answer questions.

• Judges may also choose to contact victims in an effort to confirm the EPO's necessity and information.

Finally, if a magistrate is unable to confirm the request or if the EPO is issued on the court's own motion, limiting the duration to the 31-day minimum will also minimize unnecessary modifications.

Modification Hearings

As of September 1, 2003, a hearing must be held to determine the appropriateness of modifying an EPO. (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.292(j)). In order to have a hearing, everyone affected by the EPO must be notified of the scheduled hearing in order to give them a chance to participate. "Affected parties" are generally considered to be the respondent, the protected person and the prosecuting agency for the underlying criminal offense giving rise to the EPO. This does not include minor children of the parties, children listed in the EPO, or anyone not listed by name in the EPO. When a hearing is scheduled, the court clerk should notify the respondent, his attorney, if known, the County or District Attorney, the protected person and her attorney, if any.

Depending upon the court and the judge, this hearing may be formal or informal. It may be recorded by a court reporter and witnesses may be sworn. It may also be conducted relatively informally, especially if no attorneys are involved in the proceeding. The judge may ask questions directly to the parties to assess the appropriateness of modifying the EPO. Once the decision is made, the judge or clerk will prepare an order modifying the EPO (discussed below).

Jurisdiction

There are two courts that may modify an EPO (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.292(n)). The first is the issuing court. The second is the court assuming jurisdiction over the criminal act giving rise to the issuance of the EPO. In order to transfer jurisdiction of the EPO, the party seeking a modification must provide a motion, notice, and schedule a hearing on the question of jurisdiction. However, the parties may agree to have jurisdiction transferred to the criminal court. This can be problematic if the prosecuting agency refuses to agree to a transfer or if the criminal defense attorney argues the prosecuting agency is not an "affected party". While legislative intent indicating that the prosecution is an "affected party" is persuasive, this issue is still unresolved. Additionally, transferring the modification jurisdiction also increases the risks for a criminal defendant because the modification will be handled more like a pre-trial hearing than a separate, independent aspect of the criminal case. Issues of constitutional significance, such as self-incrimination or the confrontation of witnesses, can arise during the course of a modification before the criminal court, especially if the hearing is recorded (see discussion below).

Typically, a hearing before the issuing court is simpler and faster. Magistrates may have a lighter docket and more opportunity to conduct this type of hearing. Additionally, magistrates are more educated in the EPO process and will be more fluent in the relevant concerns of the parties. Also, the issuing court may have a recollection of the facts of the case which led him/her to initially issue the EPO, especially since these are short term orders and any modifications will take place within days or weeks of when the order was issued. This is especially true in the context of felony cases in District Courts, which have very little exposure to EPO procedure or the flexibility necessary to schedule a hearing within the 31-91 days before the modification becomes moot.

Motion to Modify

Procedurally, the court must be presented with a document raising the issue of a modification. A motion to modify an EPO is an appropriate method to introduce the issue to the court and begin the process. The party requesting the modification is generally referred to as the "movant". The protected person frequently initiates the modification process, but it may also be initiated by the respondent, usually through a criminal defense attorney. The movant in any legal proceeding bears the burden of proof at the hearing. While the standard of proof is not explicitly announced in the statute, it is generally considered to be by the "preponderance of the evidence" and not "beyond a reasonable doubt". This standard is appropriate if the modification hearing is considered analogous to a hearing on a civil protection order or a pre-trial proceeding in a criminal case. The motion to modify should clearly articulate certain elements.

Elements Required

The statute clearly requires that the movant demonstrate three elements regarding safety before a modification of an EPO may be issued (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.292(j)(1-3)).

1. The EPO must be "unworkable". Financial burdens, childcare responsibilities or inadequate transportation are common reasons that a victim may request to modify an EPO.

2. The movant must show that the original victim will not be placed in any greater danger under the modification. If the movant is requesting the stay away provision be removed and the parties do not intend to live together any longer, this may substantiate the argument that the victim will not be placed in any greater danger under the modification. This may occur when the victim has chosen to relocate and the defendant would like to return to the protected address. However, if the parties request the modification because they wish to reconcile and resume cohabitation, the movant must convince the judge that there will be no family violence and that the victim will not be in greater danger of violence because of the modification. Persuasive facts include whether or not the respondent has enrolled in a counseling or education program for domestic violence, and whether the initial facts were truly isolated, situational, or untrue.

3. The movant must also show that the modification will not place any other person protected under the order in any greater danger. This applies to anyone in the victim's family or household, whether listed or not, since the language of the EPO protects those individuals from family violence and threatening or harassing communications.

Role of the Prosecutor

As previously mentioned, the role of the prosecutor in a modification will depend on the facts of the case and the position of the defense. A hearing to modify an EPO is likely to be of the lowest priority to a prosecuting agency, especially if the hearing is being held before the issuing magistrate and not the court of criminal jurisdiction. While the prosecution's initial reaction may be to oppose any and all modifications, this may not actually represent the best interests of the state or the community.

For example: A common reason for seeking a modification is if the protected person relocates and the parties want the respondent to return to a now vacated restricted address. The prosecution should not categorically oppose a modification in this scenario, especially if an alternate residence can be listed for the protected person.

The prosecution can facilitate efficiency in many cases by sending the court a "waiver of notice" for the hearing or by coming to an agreement with the parties prior to the hearing. In the alternative, the prosecution could also be a strong advocate for victim and community safety in otherwise "agreed" modifications.

For example: The protected person refused the EPO initially, protests that it has been issued in the first place and requests a modification to have the order dismissed. This victim may not perceive the safety concerns that would be evident to an experienced and trained domestic violence prosecutor. The prosecutor is also best situated to argue on behalf of any children protected under the order, community safety, and law enforcement safety during domestic violence calls.

Role of the Defense Attorney

When a respondent receives notice of a modification hearing, he should notify the defense attorney, if one has been retained or appointed. Since the EPO resembles a civil protection order, many defense attorneys choose not to participate, concluding the EPO is outside the scope of the representation. This decision is risky from a criminal defense perspective for many reasons:

- The modification may give rise to constitutional concerns for a criminal defendant that might affect the proceeding for which the attorney has been retained or appointed.
- The protected person may offer testimony or evidence in support of the modification that is relevant to the charges pending against the defendant.
- The hearing itself is an opportunity for discovery for both parties. If the defense attorney receives notice of the hearing and something detrimental to his/her client's interest unfolds, there may be no remedy because the attorney chose not to appear at the hearing.
- In certain instances, a defense attorney's failure to appear at a modification hearing may also raise ethical concerns.

Role of the Judge

Whether the judge hearing the modification is the issuing magistrate or the court assuming criminal jurisdiction, the role of the judge in the process should be guided by the same principles. Above all, **the primary focus of the hearing should be the safety of the protected person**. Unfortunately, the victim of family violence may not the most reliable person to assess the likelihood of future violence. Therefore, judges hearing modifications should be trained and educated on the signs of abusive relationships, risk/lethality assessment, and the common reasons why a victim stays in an abusive relationship.

Judges may establish their own protocol for hearing these modification requests. It may be efficient to set all modification hearings for a single docket each week. A judge may refuse to consider a modification without seeing the allegations made against the respondent and may require that a motion be accompanied by the probable cause affidavit or charging instrument, if available. The modifying judge should have as much information about the underlying facts of the case as possible.

Modification of a Mandatory EPO

If the defendant is charged with a family violence offense that involves serious bodily injury or the use/exhibition of a deadly weapon during the commission of an assault, the EPO is statutorily required (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Article 17.292(b)). While a modification of a mandatory EPO is still possible, it is less likely than in other cases. The legislature intended that EPOs be issued in these cases despite any other wishes of the victims. While there is no judicial discretion on the issuance of a mandated EPO, the magistrate still maintains discretion on the provisions of the order. Specifically, the issuing magistrate does not have to list any restricted addresses in the order at all. However, because of the gravity of the circumstances, modifications in these cases should be thoroughly considered by the parties, advocates, and judge.

Order Modifying an EPO

An order granting the requested modification should incorporate all other provisions of the original EPO. The order should be limited in scope to address the concerns of the movant without placing anyone in future danger. The order may "release" an address restriction or tell the respondent he "is no longer prohibited" from an address. The modification may also add an additional address or protected person. It may also remove any provision of the order, including the prohibition on possessing a firearm. In some circumstances, however, certain prohibitions, such as the prohibition on firearms, should be carefully considered before being removed. The modification can also extend the duration of the original EPO to the maximum limit of 61 or 91 days, if the original was issued for some period less than that amount. Finally, an order modifying an EPO should be processed in the exact same manner as the original document. The original should be included in the clerk's case file and copies should be sent to the necessary entities, in accordance with the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure Articles 17.292 and 17.293.

When a modification occurs it is important that all parties have a clear understanding of two things. First, if the order still contains the provisions regarding family violence and threatening or harassing communication, any domestic disturbance calls involving the parties will be investigated as potential violations of the EPO. Law enforcement officers are trained to prevent future violence and will not hesitate to arrest the respondent if they believe the protected person has been assaulted, threatened or harassed. Second, a modification of the EPO will not affect any conditions on the respondent's bond. If he has been ordered to have no contact with the victim in the case, a modification will not override that condition. CAUSE NO.

THE STATE OF TEXAS V.

IN THE COUNTY COURT AT LAW, NO. 4 TRAVIS COUNTY,

TEXAS

Motion to Modify Emergency Protection Order

I, _____, the Respondent or Protected Person, undersigned, hereby move to modify the Magistrate's Order of Emergency Protection (MOEP) issued on ______, 200__ by Judge ______. In support of this motion, I submit the following facts:

- 1. The following changes have occurred since the issuance of the MOEP:
- 2. The MOEP, as originally issued, is unworkable because:
- 3. The requested modification will not place the victim of the offense at greater risk than did the MOEP because:

4. The requested modification will not, in any way, endanger a person protected under the MOEP because:

5. The following additional information is provided in support of this motion:

Respectfully submitted,

Best Practices in Handling EPO Paperwork

Copies of EPOs

After an EPO is issued there are several reasons that each agency involved should maintain a copy of the order or be able to easily access the order through the state and national criminal and protective order databases known as the Texas Crime Information Center (TCIC) and the National Crime Information Center(NCIC).

First, the order should be kept for later evidentiary purposes. The order may be used in court to establish the victim's emotional state after the assault and illustrate the level of fear that would compel a request for emergency protection. It also helps to establish the offender was arrested for an offense involving family violence since that is the only instance when a victim can obtain an EPO.

Second, a victim often needs an additional copy of her order. Depending on the type of agency, the ease with which a copy can be made available to the victim may vary. For instance, local law enforcement officers may not have the time to get a victim an additional copy of her order while an advocate at the local shelter who has been working with the victim directly may be able to do so without difficulty. Generally the Criminal Clerk's Office maintains the original order in the file relating to the underlying criminal offense and the Department of Protective Services and law enforcement agencies will both receive a copy of the order. The information contained within the order is then entered into TCIC/NCIC allowing law enforcement officers to access the information by computer.

There are other agencies that may be interested in maintaining a copy of the order too, such as victim services and attorneys. Since the order is public it can be disseminated to anyone who requests a copy. In Travis County, a copy of each EPO is also maintained by the Texas Advocacy Project's EPO Program so that staff attorneys may provide copies to victims or any other parties that may need access to the order.

Collaboration and Partnerships

Although one person or agency can impact and make efforts to increase a victim's safety, agencies working together can significantly increase the chances that a victim will receive services at all levels.

Any collaboration, even at an informal level, can serve to increase the victim's safety. For example, the legal advocate from the local shelter may work very closely with law enforcement and call on them for help with questions about a specific client, and in return the officer may call the advocate when he needs help finding resources for a victim. If the collaboration is systemic, then more victims can be served.

Some form of collaboration probably already exists in most counties. Upon reading this manual, take the time to fine tune all partnerships and to get commitments from each agency to work together to better serve the needs of victims of family violence. The partnership can be on a formal level with Memorandums of Understanding (MOU) signed by each agency, or less formally, by agreement of the parties.

Collaboration in Austin: The Travis County Family Violence Protection Team

The Family Violence Protection Team was created as a direct result of efforts of the Austin/Travis County Domestic Violence Task Force in 1996. This collaborative effort strives to streamline services to ensure victims have access to the legal and social service resources necessary to ensure their safety. Team members work very closely together both on and off site. The team includes:

- Austin Police Department
- Texas RioGrande Legal Aid
- SafePlace (Shelter and victim advocacy organization)
- Travis County Attorney's Office
- Travis County District Attorney's Office
- Travis County Sheriff's Office
- Texas Advocacy Project **EPO Program**

The victim/witness advocates from the Austin Police Department and the Travis County Sheriff's Office provide crisis intervention and a counselor from SafePlace provides long-term counseling. An attorney from Legal Aid represents clients seeking protective orders who are not eligible to apply for one through the County Attorney's Office. Attorneys from Texas Advocacy Project advise victims of their right to request a Magistrates Order of Emergency Protection (EPO) after a family violence arrest and advises the magistrate judges on each victim's desire for an EPO. Investigators from the Travis County Sheriff's Office and the domestic violence unit of the Austin Police Department investigate domestic violence crimes, including violations of protective orders and stalking. An Assistant District Attorney is dedicated to preparing domestic violence cases for indictment and presenting them to the grand jury, and an Assistant County Attorney prosecutes civil violations of protective orders. The Family Violence Protection Team coordinator, a SafePlace employee, facilitates meetings and the creation of policies and procedures and also coordinates trainings for all members. Most of these team members work on-site at the courthouse. **Texas Advocacy Project EPO Program attorneys are located within the jail at the Austin Police Department Arrest Review Unit so that they can be present during magistration and available to contact all recent victims of family violence**.

Benefits to the victims from this collaboration and increased cooperation have included:

- Simplified process in applying for protective orders.
- Increased enforcement of protective order violations.
- Increased domestic violence arrests.
- Increased referrals among agencies.
- Increased cross-training among agencies.
- Increased communication on specific cases and system wide changes.
- 50% increase in issuance of EPOs (over number issued before program instituted)

Domestic Violence Risk/Lethality Assessment

Gun present in home or accessible to suspect
Suspect has used or threatened to use a weapon
Parties had a recent separation or threatened separation
Increase in frequency or severity of violence
Suspect has destroyed cherished personal items
Suspect has said "If I can't have you no one can."
Suspect has contemplated, threatened, or attempted suicide
Victim has contemplated, threatened, or attempted suicide
Suspect has directed violence toward a pregnant partner
Suspect is jealous or attempts to control partner's daily activities
Suspect is violent outside of relationship
Suspect has accused victim of cheating
Suspect threatens to kill victim
Suspect is violent towards children
Suspect has injured or killed pets
Victim is currently pregnant
Suspect has forced victim to have sex
Suspect Abuses Alcohol
Suspect uses illegal drugs or abuses legal drugs

Additional Information:



TEXAS CRIME VICTIMS' COMPENSATION PROGRAM APPLICATION

- Nota: Si tiene alguna pregunta sobre esta solicitud o si la desea en español, favor de llamar al Programa de Compensación para las Víctimas de Crímen al (512) 936-1200 o (800) 983-9933.
- Please read the directions on this page before completing the application. Reading these instructions will help you complete each section correctly.
- Include all the documentation you can. If you have a copy of the police report, protective order with affidavit, hospital or doctor bills, health insurance card, or auto insurance declaration page (if the crime is auto-related), be sure to send them with the application.
- If you require additional space on any section of the application, please attach a separate sheet of paper and include all the required information.
- If you do not have this documentation, do not wait to mail the application. Send the application as soon as you have completed it. Collect all additional information so that you will have it when we contact you.
- · Keep this page so that you will have our address and phone number. Mail your completed application to:

Office of the Attorney General Crime Victims' Compensation Program (011) P.O. Box 12198 Austin, Texas 78711-2198

- If your address or phone number changes, it is important that you let us know. The toll-free number for victims, claimants and service providers is (800) 983-9933. Austin callers should use (512) 936-1200. For security reasons, the Crime Victims' Compensation Program does not routinely communicate with victims via email. In some cases where security is not an issue, the CVC Program may use email to inform a victim or claimant of the status of the claim.
- If you need help completing this application, contact your local law enforcement agency's Crime Victim Liaison or your local District Attorney's Victim Assistance Coordinator. The Crime Victims' Compensation staff is also available to help by phone, or you may access our website at www.texasattorneygeneral.gov to find more information on the program.

GENERAL INFORMATION

What is the Crime Victims' Compensation (CVC) Program?

- The CVC Program may provide financial assistance to victims of violent crime for related expenses that cannot be reimbursed by insurance or other sources.
- The Program is administered by the Office of the Attorney General and is committed to assisting victims and claimants who qualify. The information provided is meant to be generally informative, and the statutory requirements of the Texas Crime Victims' Compensation Act (Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, Chapter 56) and the rules set forth in Title 1 of the Texas Administrative Code, Part 3, Chapter 61, govern the Program.
- Money in the Victims of Crime Compensation Fund comes from fees paid by those convicted of a crime.

What are the basic eligibility requirements for Crime Victims' Compensation Program benefits?

- The victim must be a resident of Texas, a United States resident who is victimized while in Texas, a Texas resident victimized in another state or country that does not have a crime victim compensation fund, or certain other individuals.
- The crime must be reported to the appropriate state or local public safety/law enforcement agency within a reasonable period of time.
- The victim or claimant must cooperate with law enforcement officials in the investigation and prosecution of the case.

Who may be eligible for Crime Victims' Compensation Program benefits?

- · Victims of violent crime who suffer physical or mental harm as a direct result of the crime.
- · A victim's dependents, family or household members who qualify as claimants under the law.
- · Someone authorized by the victim to act on his or her behalf.

Who is not eligible for Crime Victims' Compensation Program benefits?

- The offender, an accomplice of the offender or any person engaged in illegal activity at the time of the crime.
- Anyone injured as a result of a motor vehicle accident, except under certain circumstances provided by law.
- · Benefits may be denied or reduced if the victim's or claimant's own behavior contributed to the crime.
- · Anyone incarcerated when the crime occurred.
- Any victim or claimant who knowingly or intentionally submits, or causes to be submitted, false or forged information to the Crime Victims' Compensation Program.

What expenses may be covered with Crime Victims' Compensation Program benefits?

- · Reasonable and necessary medical and funeral expenses.
- Travel exceeding 20 miles one way for participation and attendance at funeral services, medical appointments and criminal justice appointment.
- · Loss of earnings as a result of the disability of the victim.
- · Loss of earnings for investigative, judicial or medical appointments.
- · Loss of support to dependents of victim's, as a result of the victim's death or if the victim was supporting them at the time of the crime.
- · Psychiatric care/counseling.
- · Counseling for the victim and eligible claimants.
- Eyeglasses, hearing aids, dentures or prosthetic devices, if damaged during or needed as a result of the crime.
- · Crime scene clean-up.
- · Replacement of property seized as evidence or rendered unusable by the investigation.
- · New expenses for child or adult dependent care as a result of the crime.
- One time rent and relocation expenses for victims of family violence or victims of sexual assault who were assaulted in their home.
- Reasonable attorney fees for assistance in filing the Crime Victims' Compensation Program application.

What expenses are not covered by Crime Victims' Compensation Program benefits?

- · Damage, repair or loss to property or vehicle.
- · Pain, suffering or emotional distress damages.
- · Any expense which is not the direct result of the crime.

Who is the payor of last resort?

- All other available third party resources (for example, Medicare, Medicaid, personal health insurance, workers' compensation and settlements) must meet their legal obligations to pay crime-related expenses.
- The Crime Victims' Compensation Program must be notified before a civil lawsuit is filed in relation to the crime, if restitution is
 ordered by the criminal court, or if any party receives the proceeds of a settlement.
- CVC is considered the payor of last resort.

Payment for Cost of Medical Forensic Sexual Assault Examinations

- CVC does reimburse law enforcement agencies or DPS directly for the costs incurred for such exams. A victim of sexual assault
 is not required to submit a CVC application for reimbursement of the cost of a medical forensic sexual assault examination.
 CVC does not directly reimburse victims for the cost of medical forensic sexual assault examinations.
- If a victim of sexual assault reports the alleged crime to a law enforcement agency, the law enforcement agency may request
 a forensic sexual assault examination and pay all costs of the examination. If the victim of sexual assault has reported the
 assault to law enforcement and requires medical treatment the victim should submit this application to CVC
 for reimbursement of such costs.
- If a victim receives a forensic sexual assault examination, but chooses not to report the alleged crime to a law enforcement agency, the Texas Department of Public Safety will pay all costs of the examination. CVC may only pay for other crime-related expenses if a victim reports the crime to law enforcement.

Keep this page for your records.

TEXAS CRIME VICTIMS' COMPENSATION PROGRAM APPLICATION



CVC Official use only - VC# ____

Application Received ____

PLEASE COMPLETE ALL SECTIONS OR A DELAY MAY RESULT IN THE PROCESSING OF YOUR APPLICATION. Information about this claim is confidential and will not be released to another person unless that person is included as a claimant or as otherwise required by law. What is the language preference of the victim and/or claimant? English Spanish □ Other SECTION 1-VICTIM INFORMATION: The victim is the person who was injured or died as a result of the crime. If the victim is a minor or deceased, the claimant information in Section 3 MUST be completed. If there is more than one victim, each victim must submit a separate application. Middle Name First Name Last Name Zip Mailing Address City State Home Phone Work Phone Cell Phone Email Address Social Security Number: DNo DYes If yes: Tax I. D. Number: □No □Yes If yes: Gender

Male
Female Date of Birth If victim is deceased, date of death SECTION 2-CRIME INFORMATION: You must complete this section or your application cannot be processed. Please indicate the type of crimes. □ Adult Sexual Assault Aggravated Assault □ Assault (Non-family) Child Sexual Assault Child Physical Abuse DWI/Vehicular Crime Elder Abuse □ Family Violence □ Homicide Human Trafficking □ Kidnapping Robberv □ Stalking □ Other Date of Crime Law Enforcement Agency (e.g. police, sheriff) Police Report Number (if known) None Location of crime: Street address State/Zip County City Alleged Suspect's Name (if known) Relationship of the suspect to the victim (if any) Has suspect been arrested? □Yes □ Unknown Have charges been filed? □Yes □ Unknown Cause Number (if known) Brief Description of Crime

Brief Description of injuries (if any)

If this is a family violence crime, have you obtained a permanent protective order? $\hfill\square$ No

If this is a family violence crime, are there any prior incidents reported to law enforcement?

Yes

Yes

SECTION 3-CLAIMANT INFORMATION: The claimant is a person, other than the victim, who has out of pocket expenses as a direct result of the crime, is an immediate family member(s) of the victim who requires Psychiatric Care/Counseling as a result of the crime or is someone who has legal authority to act on behalf of the victim. CVC cannot discuss a claim with anyone who is not listed as a claimant. If there are additional claimants, please list them on a separate sheet of paper and include all the required information.					
Claimant 1					
First Name	Middle Name	Last Name			
Mailing Address	City	State	Zip		
Home Phone	Work Phone	Cell Phone			
Email Address					
Social Security Number:	No Yes If yes:				
Tax I. D. Number: DNo	□Yes If yes:				
Gender 🛛 Male 🗅 Female	Date of Birth	Relationship to Victim			
Claimant 2					
First Name	Middle Name	Last Name			
Mailing Address	City	State	Zip		
Home Phone	Work Phone	Cell Phone			
Email Address	1	1			
Social Security Number:	No □Yes If yes:				
Tax I. D. Number: □No	□Yes If yes:				
Gender 🛛 Male 🖵 Female	Date of Birth	Relationship to Victim			
Claimant 3					
First Name	Middle Name	Last Name			
Mailing Address	City	State	Zip		
Home Phone	Work Phone	Cell Phone			
Email Address					
Social Security Number: DNo DYes If yes:					
Tax I. D. Number: DNo	□Yes If yes:				
Gender 🗅 Male 🗅 Female	Date of Birth	Relationship to Victim			

SECTION 4-MEDICAL: Reasonable and necessary health care for the victim as a direct result of the crime. Medical insurance and benefit plan MUST meet their legal obligation to pay crime-related expenses.					
VICTIM TREATMENT INFOR		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			
Did the victim require medica	I treatment at the time of the cr	ime? 🗆 No 🗳 Yes			
1. Name of first treating hosp	ital/clinic/doctor:				
Address	City	State	Zip		
Did victim require additional i medical treatment?	nedical treatment upon release Yes	from the hospital or clinic or d	id the victim seek any other		
2. Name of health care provid	der who treated crime-related in	juries:			
Address	City	State	Zip		
Phone		Fax			
3. Name of health care provid	der who treated crime-related in	juries:			
Address	City	State	Zip		
Phone		Fax			
VICTIM DISABILITY INFORM	MATION				
Was the victim a person with a	disability?	If yes, date of disability			
Was the disability	al 🛛 Mental 🖵 Both?	If yes, describe			
Does the victim have a new dia	sability due to the crime?	If yes, describe			
VICTIM INSURANCE					
Did the victim have insurance	e or a benefit plan to cover med	ical expenses <u>at the time of the</u>	<u>e crime</u> ? □ No □Yes		
Does the victim have insuran	ce or a benefit plan to cover me	edical expenses <u>on the date of</u>	application?		
Name of Medical Insurance C	Company/Benefit Plan	Has an application been filed since the crime? □ No □Y			
If there are crime-related den have dental insurance?	-	If yes, name of victim's Denta	I Insurance Company		
Did the crime involve an auto	? 🗆 No 🖓 Yes	If yes, name of Auto Insuranc	e		
	uto? INO IYes IUnknown s he/she have auto insurance?	Name of victim's Auto Insurance			
Did the owner of the auto inv insurance? □ No □Yes □U		If yes, name of owner's Auto Insurance			
	auto? D No DYes DUnknown urance? D No DYes DUnknown	Name of suspect's Auto Insur	ance		
Is there additional assistance Workers' Compensation Social Security Assistance Other	Disability Insurance	Has an insurance claim or an assistance related to this crin			

SECTION 5-PSYCHIATRIC C received or will be receiving p					nts. Please indicate who has
Name		Medical/Mental Health Insura		If yes, name of Insurance Company	
Name		Medical/Mental Healt	h Insurance	If yes, name of I	nsurance Company
Name		Medical/Mental Health	h Insurance	If yes, name of I	nsurance Company
SECTION 6-LOSS OF EARNIN in, or attendance at, the investi			•		
Victim Employment Informa			processes. 1		
Is the victim seeking loss of e			Was the vict	im employed on d	late of crime?
Employer's Name	Phone		Fax	in employed on c	Victim's Occupation/Job Title
Address	City		State		Zip
Was the victim self-employed on the date of the crime? I No I Yes		crime occur while m was on the job? I Yes	Last Date W	orked	Date Returned to Work
Claimant Employment Infor	mation				
Name of claimant seeking los		nge If there are addit	ional elaiman	te plages list that	n on a concrate sheet of
paper and include all required		•		is, please list life	ii oli a seperate sheet ol
Employer's Name	Phone		Fax		Claimant's Occupation/Job Title
Address	City		State		Zip
Is the claimant self-employed	? 🗆 No 🛛	🛛 Yes	I		
SECTION 7-LOSS OF SUPPO All dependents must be listed		-		ho have lost supp	port as a result of the crime.
Name(s)					
SECTION 8-RELOCATION: A		•			
victim's residence. <i>Please ind</i> List the names of all adult hou			s of the victim	at the time of the	crime.
SECTION 9-FUNERAL: Inclu	des funer	al and burial expense	s incurred as	a result of the cri	me. Please attach a copy of
the funeral and burial contract					, ,
Funeral Home Name			Phone		
SECTION 10-CRIME-RELATED TRAVEL: Includes travel exceeding 20 miles one way for participation and attendance at funeral services, medical appointments including psychiatric care/counseling and criminal justice proceedings. This is applicable to victim or claimant(s). <i>Please list the victim or claimant(s) requesting travel.</i>					
Name(s)					

SECTION 11-CRIME SCENE CLEAN-UP: Includes professional cleaning services for crime scene clean-up. Does not include repair or replacement of damaged property. <i>Submit itemized bill from professional cleaning compan, (if available).</i>					
Do you plan to seek compensation from an insurance company? If yes, what is the name of the Homeowners/Renters Insurance Company?					
SECTION 12-MINOR CHILD OR DEPENDENT CARE: Availa	•	that is a new expense as a			
result of the crime. Care must be provided by a licensed care p Is child care or dependant care a new expense?	rovider.				
· · ·					
SECTION 13-REPLACEMENT OF PROPERTY SEIZED: Aver enforcement as evidence or rendered unusable by the criminal in					
Item	Item Value				
SECTION 14-DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE INFORMATION: purposes only to comply with the federal regulations.	The following voluntary inform	nation is used for statistical			
To which ethnic group does the victim belong? American Asian or Pacific Islander Other	Indian or Alaskan Native 🛛 E	lack 🛛 Hispanic 🕞 White			
What is the victim's national origin (country of birth)? Where did you find out about the Crime Victims' Compensati	ion Program?				
	cacy Group 🛛 Victim Assis	tance Program 🛛 Poster			
SECTION 15-ATTORNEY INFORMATION: This section refers to representation by an attorney who assisted the victim or claimant in filing for Crime Victims' Compensation or in pursuing a civil legal action for monetary damages. This DOES NOT include attorney representation for child custody, divorce, immigration proceedings or for criminal prosecution (District/County Attorney's Office.) Has an attorney been hired or retained to: Help the victim or claimant complete this Crime Victims' Compensation application? INO Yes If yes, please attach a letter of representation.					
Has an attorney been hired or retained to: Represent the victim	's or claimant's interests in pursui				
suspect/offender or in an insurance claim related to this crime?		a letter of representation.			
Attorney First Name	Attorney Last Name				
Mailing address City	State	Zip			
Phone	Fax	•			
SECTION 16-LAWSUIT OR OTHER SETTLEMENT INFORM	MATION				
Is the victim or claimant a party to a lawsuit or insurance o	or other type of settlement re	ated to this crime?			
Has the victim or claimant received insurance or any other	type of third party settlement	funds related to this crime?			
□ No □ Yes □ Unknown If yes, please attach a stateme	ent of the settlement disburseme	ent.			
SECTION 17-APPLICATION ASSISTANCE					
Did someone help you complete this application?	Yes				
Name	Title				
Agency/Organization	I				
City	State/Zip				
Phone	Email				

IMPORTANT AFFIDAVIT

This authorization is part of your application and <u>must be completed and signed</u> in order to process this application. BY YOUR SIGNATURE BELOW YOU AGREE TO THE FOLLOWING TERMS.

Authorization for Release of Information. I hereby authorize any financial institution, social service agency, government agency, hospital, physician, mental health facility, counselor, psychologist, psychiatrist, employer, insurer or any other person with information relating to my financial, health or employment status to release information concerning this application for benefits to the employees of the Crime Victims' Compensation Program (CVC) of the Office of the Attorney General, as needed to process this application. This information includes, but is not limited to, criminal, medical, financial and employment information. A copy of this signed release will be considered the same as the original.

Subrogation Agreement. In accordance with Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, Articles 56.51 and 56.52, I agree to notify CVC in writing before I file a lawsuit against another party as a result of this crime. I further agree that I shall not settle or resolve any such action without prior written authorization from CVC. If I recover or anticipate recovery, of any money at any time, by judgment, settlement, restitution, collateral source or any other income as a result of the incident that gave rise to this application, I agree to notify CVC. I acknowledge that I may be responsible for repayment to CVC for any and all amounts that CVC has awarded to me.

Refund Agreement. In accordance with Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, Article 56.47 (c), I understand and agree that the Office of Attorney General may require a refund of an award if the award was obtained by fraud, or mistake or if newly discovered evidence shows the victim or claimant to be ineligible for the award under Texas Code of Criminal Procedure, Articles 56.41 or 56.45.

Authorization. I understand that the Office of the Attorney General or any agent or representative of the office, has the right to review, investigate and verify the information provided. <u>I understand and agree that if false, misleading or intentionally incomplete</u> information is provided, my application for compensation may be denied and I may be subject to criminal punishment under the Texas Penal Code and the civil and administrative penalties under Ch. 56 of the Texas Code of Criminal Procedure.

VICTIM	
Printed Name	Date
Signature	Date of Birth

CLAIMANT	
Printed Name	Date
Signature	Date of Birth

PROTECTIVE ORDERS

Data Entry Form for TEXAS CRIME INFORMATION CENTER (TCIC)

The intent of this form is to aid court clerks with the collecting and providing to local law enforcement agencies pertinent information regarding protective orders for the purpose of entry into TCIC.

To be filled out by Criminal J	0	00					
ORI:	(cheo	ek one) PROTECTIVE ORI	DER: EMERO	GENCY PROT	TECTIVE ORDER	:	
OCA:	PROT	TECTIVE ORDER NO:		_ COURT ID	ENTIFIER:		
ISSUE DATE:	DA	TE OF EXPIRATION:	DA	ATE OF DISM			
	Items in ALL	*** RESPONDENT I UPPERCASE LETTERS m					
NAME OF RESPONDENT:					SEX: (circle one)	М	F
RACE: (circle one) Indian	Asian Black	White Unknown	Ethnicity: (circle one) Hispanic	Non-Hispanic	Unknov	wn
Place of Birth:	CTZ:	DATE OF BIRTH:	HEIGH	T:	WEIGHT:		
Skin: (circle one) Albino Bla	ack Dark Dl	K Brown Fair Light Lt Bro	wn Medium Med Browr	n Olive Rudd	y Sallow Yellow	Unkno	own
EYE COLOR: (circle one)	Black Blue	Brown Gray Green Haze	l Maroon Pink Multi-C	olored Unknow	wn		
HAIR COLOR: (circle one)	Black Blond	Brown Gray Red White	e Sandy Bald Unknown	I			
Scars, Marks and/or Tattoos	: (please descr	ibe in detail):					

Caution and Medical Conditions: (circle all that apply) 00 – Armed and Dangerous 05—Violent Tendencies 10—Martial Arts Expert 15—Explosive Expertise 20—Known to abuse drugs 25—Escape risk 30—Sexually violent predator 50—Heart condition 55—Alcoholic 60—Allergies 65—Epilepsy 70—Suicidal 80—Medication Required 85—Hemophiliac 90—Diabetic 01--Other

PROTECTION ORDER CONTIONS (PCO): (circle all that apply)

- 01—Respondent is restrained from assaulting, threatening, abusing, harassing, following, interfering with or stalking the protected person and/or child of the protected person.
- 02-Respondent may not threaten a member of the protected person's family/household.
- 03—The protected person is granted exclusive possession of the residence/household.
- 04—Respondent is required to stay away from the residence, property, school or place of employment of the protected person or other family or household member.
- 05—Respondent is restrained from making any communication with the protected person including, but not limited to, personal, written, or phone contact, or their employers, employees or fellow workers, or other whom the communication would be likely to cause annoyance or alarm.
- 06-Respondent is awarded temporary custody of the children named.
- 07-Respondent is prohibited from possessing and/or purchasing a firearm or other weapon.
- 08-See miscellaneous field for comments regards terms and conditions of the protection order.
- 09-The protected person is awarded temporary exclusive custody o the child(ren) named.

BRADY RECORD INDICATOR (BRD): N-Respondent is NOT disqualified Y-Respondent is disqualified U--Unknown

RELATIONSHIP TO PROTECTED PERSON: ____

(PLEASE INCLUDE THE FOLLOWING NUMERIC IDENTIFIERS, IF AVAILABLE):

Texas I.D. No:	Misc I.D. No:		Social Sec	curity No:	
Driver's License No:	Driver's License Stat	e:		Date of Expiration:	_
Respondent's Address:					
STREET:	CITY:	STATE:	ZIP:	COUNTY:	

TCIC DATA ENTRY FORM FOR PROTECTIVE ORDERS	
PAGE TWO	

RESPONDENT'S NAME: _____

Respondent's Vehicle Information	on:						
License Plate No:	L.P. State: _	L	.P. Year Of	Expiration: _		L.P. Type:	
Vehicle I.D. #:	Year:	Make:	Mo	del:	Style:	Colo	r:
	*** PROT	ECTED PERSON	INFOR	MATION *	***		
NAME OF PROTECTED PERS	SON:					SEX: (circle or	ne) M F
RACE: (circle one) Indian Asia	an Black White U	nknown	Ethnicity:	(circle one)	Hispanic	Non-Hispanic	Unknown
DATE OF BIRTH:		SOCIAL SECU	URITY NO	. (PSN):			
Street: Protected Person Employment In				Zip:	COUN	TY:	
Place of Employment Name:			Address:				
	City:		State: _			Zip:	
Place of Employment Name:			Address:				
	City:		State: _			_ Zip:	
Race: (circle one) Indian Asian Date of Birth: Address:	Child Care or So	chool Facility Name:					
Name of Protected Child:					\$	Sex: (circle one)	M F
Race: (circle one) Indian Asian	n Black White Un	known	Ethnicity:	(circle one)	Hispanic	Non-Hispanic	Unknown
Date of Birth:	Child Care or So	chool Facility Name:					
Address:		City:			State:	Zip:	
Name of Protected Child:						Sex: (circle one)	M F
Race: (circle one) Indian Asian	n Black White Un	known	Ethnicity:	(circle one)	Hispanic	Non-Hispanic	Unknown
Date of Birth:	Child Care or So	chool Facility Name:					
Address:		City:			State:	Zip:	
To be filled out by Criminal Justic	ce/Law Enforcement	Official:					
SID #:	FBI #:	FPC:			M	NU:	

TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY (JANUARY 1996) REVISED: JUNE 2007